FLEXX® Repair & Warranty

Reference Manual

Version 7.0L0

Databyte Λ

Copyright 1990 - 2011 Databyte

All Rights Reserved. Reproduction or publication of the software or manual, in any format, is prohibited. Databyte is a division of E.K. Databyte Consulting Corp. FLEXX is a registered trademark of E.K. Databyte Consulting Corp.

Databyte makes no representations or warranties with respect to the contents of this document and specifically disclaims any implied warranties of merchantability or fitness for a particular purpose. Further, Databyte reserves the right to revise this document and to make changes from time to time in its content without being obligated to notify any person of such revisions or changes. Portions of this Guide are derived from the VISION reference manual and are protected by various Unify Corporation Copyrights.

Table of Contents

1.0	Intro	oduction1
	1.1	About Repair & Warranty1
	1.2	About this Manual2
	1.3	Repair & Warranty Sequence of Operations4
2.0	Star	ting Repair & Warranty6
3.0	RW	Equipment Tables9
	3.1	Equipment Model Table 10
	3.2	Manufacturer Table12
	3.3	Equipment Make Table14
	3.4	Equipment Maintenance Table16
	3.5	Warranty Plan Detail
	3.6	Customer Equipment Maintenance21
	3.7	Customer Equipment Warranty Maintenance24
	3.8	Equipment Auxiliary Plans Maintenance
4.0	Wor	king with R/W Transactions29
	4.1	RW Work Order Procedures Chart
	4.2	Repair Entry/Maintenance
	4.3	Work Order Text
	4.4	Work Order (Parts) Detail40
	4.5	Serial Number List47
	4.6	Work Order Labor Table
	4.7	Activate/Close Repair Order55
	4.8	Replace RW Equipment
	4.9	RW Text or RW Detail/Labor Text

	4.10	Repair Warranty Invoice Generation	63
	4.11	Repair Warranty Vendor Invoice Generation	66
	4.12	Generate GL Transactions from Repair Warranty.	68
	4.13	Work Order Print Status Update	70
	4.14	Repair Warranty Expiration Process	72
5.0	OP li	ntegration	74
	5.1	OP Order Entry	75
	5.2	Order Entry Cancel/Delete Processing	78
	5.3	Repair Warranty Order Returns	78
	5.4	Repair Warranty Equipment SKU Definition	80
	5.5	Extended Warranty SKU Description	
6.0	Quot	tation Manager Integration	85
6.0	Quot 6.1	tation Manager Integration	85
6.0	6.1 6.2	tation Manager Integration Quote Entry Quote Detail Entry	85 86 87
6.0 7.0	Quot 6.1 6.2 Extra	tation Manager Integration Quote Entry Quote Detail Entry Acting Information	85 86 87 90
6.0 7.0	Quot 6.1 6.2 Extra 7.1	tation Manager Integration Quote Entry Quote Detail Entry Acting Information Customer Equipment Maintenance	85 86 87 90
6.0 7.0	Quot 6.1 6.2 Extra 7.1 7.2	tation Manager Integration Quote Entry Quote Detail Entry Acting Information Customer Equipment Maintenance Customer Equipment Warranty Maintenance	85 86 90 90 91
6.0 7.0	Quot 6.1 6.2 Extra 7.1 7.2 7.3	tation Manager Integration Quote Entry Quote Detail Entry Acting Information Customer Equipment Maintenance Customer Equipment Warranty Maintenance Repair & Warranty Summary	85 86 90 90 91 92
6.0 7.0	Quot 6.1 6.2 Extra 7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4	tation Manager Integration Quote Entry Quote Detail Entry Acting Information Customer Equipment Maintenance Customer Equipment Warranty Maintenance Repair & Warranty Summary Repair Warranty Equipment Customer History	85 87 90 91 92 93
6.0 7.0	Quot 6.1 6.2 Extra 7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 7.5	tation Manager Integration Quote Entry Quote Detail Entry Acting Information Customer Equipment Maintenance Customer Equipment Warranty Maintenance Repair & Warranty Summary Repair Warranty Equipment Customer History Search Work Order Text	85 90 90 91 92 93 95
6.0	Quot 6.1 6.2 Extra 7.1 7.2 7.3 7.4 7.5 7.6	tation Manager Integration Quote Entry Quote Detail Entry Acting Information Customer Equipment Maintenance Customer Equipment Warranty Maintenance Repair & Warranty Summary Repair Warranty Equipment Customer History Search Work Order Text Printing Standard Repair & Warranty Reports	85 90 90 91 92 93 95 97

1.0 Introduction

1.1 About Repair & Warranty

The Repair & Warranty module (RW) streamlines the operations of entering Repair Orders, tagging equipment, customers and warranty plans together, issuing Time Billings and generating invoices for them. Using RW you can;

- Δ Create a Repair Work Order to capture overall information as to the customer, the equipment to be repaired and any applicable warranties, with the ability to detail estimates and actual charges for parts and labor.
- Δ Have multiple billing options such as Billed on Estimate, Billed as Incurred, Billed on Completion and Not Billable.
- Δ Seamlessly create invoices in FLEXX Accounts Receivable from each Repair Work Order. Invoices can be created for both customers and the warranty manufacturer.

In summary, Repair & Warranty allows you to open a Repair Order for one customer and one piece of equipment. A warranty plan is defined and attached to the customer/equipment. Estimate and actual Work Orders can than be created to track the repair. Once the job is complete, invoices can be created for the customer keeping in mind the effect of any warranties. Invoices can also be created to bill the Warranty vendor if needed.

Notes

Warranty Vendors must be set up as customers and their customer code tagged to the Vendor Master table to make use of the Invoice Warranty Vendor routine.

RW and FLEXX	FLEXX Repair & Warranty module (RW) is fully integrated with these FLEXX modules:
	Δ Accounts Receivable (AR) - RW uses the same Customer listings as AR to prevent double entry. Once a Time Billing is ready to be billed, an invoice is automatically created in AR.
	Δ Inventory Control (IC) - The Time Billing created from the Repair Order uses all of the SKU items defined in IC. Additional SKU's can be set up

- such as gen-labor to track labor units needed on each Time Billing.
 Δ Job Costing (JC) If a Repair Order is related to a job defined in FLEXX Job
- Costing, the Repair Order can be "stamped" with the Job Code.
- Δ Time Billing (TB) Once a Repair Order has been created, Repair Warranty shares many of the same screens and functionality as FLEXX Time Billing.

1.2 About This Manual

Content

This manual describes the screens and functions in RW. It contains the following sections:

- Δ Starting RW; describes how to get into the RW module.
- ∆ Working with Customer Tables; describes the screens in FLEXX Accounts Receivable used by RW to find, update and delete AR customer master tables.
- Δ Working with RW Transactions; describes the screens you use to add, find and modify RW transactions, including RW Entry, RW Text, activating a Repair Order and RW invoicing.
- Δ Extracting RW Information; describes how to print RW reports and how to perform on-screen analysis.

Manual Conventions

 Δ We use an asterisk (*) to indicate wildcards. However, different database systems use different symbols for wildcards. See the table below. Ask your System Administrator which symbol to use.

Database	To Match All	To Match One
MS SQL Server	%	_ (underscore)
Oracle	%	_ (underscore)
Sybase	%	_(underscore)

- Δ Information that you enter and information that appears on the screen appears in bold type. Example: Enter **Y** in the **Begin Process?** field.
- Δ References to other sections are italicized. Example: (See 2.0 Starting RW).

Other FLEXX Tables Needed

The following tables may also be needed to fully use all of the capabilities of Repair Warranty.

- Δ Company Table *
- Δ Division Table *
- Δ Warehouse Table *
- Δ Salesperson Table *
- Δ SKU Table
- Δ Employee Master *
- Δ Tax Table *
- Δ Vendor Master
- * See FLEXX Getting Started Manual

1.3 Repair & Warranty Sequence of Operations





Please refer to Sec. 4.1 for the R/W Work Order Procedures sequence chart for work order procedures.

2.0 Starting Repair & Warranty

To start Repair & Warranty

Log on to FLEXX. The Session defaults screen appears.

cker Tape Su	upty, Inc.		07/05/01	10:44
Company	tucker	Division	tape	7
Date	07/05/01	Period	200107	
	Use Batch	Function		
			_	

:# Flexx Information									- 🗆 🗙
	COnline Data CO	lata V:	rehouse						
Click on the Button to Display Main Flexor Menu		update		not stored	record	1	ot	1	

This screen lets you set up the defaults for the session. For example, if you plan to work with accounts in one company/division during a session, enter the company and division codes here. During the session, these codes appear automatically in the **Company** and **Division** fields whenever you have a blank screen or new record. You can overwrite the session defaults any time they appear on a screen.

Fields

Enter the following information.

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Company	The default company code. Use Zoom to select from a list of companies.	Set by System Administrator	Y
Division	The default division code. Use Zoom to select from a list of divisions.	Set by System Administrator	Y
Date	The default date.	System Date	Y
Period	The default period number.	GL Period Table	Y
Use Batch	Select this option by clicking the box.		Y
	Batch control lets you group similar Contact Manager transactions together and enter, edit and post them as a whole using a unique batch number. Each Contact Manager transaction in the batch still has a transaction number.		
	If you selected B/C, the Batch Control screen appears when you first go to add a transaction.		
Function	To quickly access a specific FLEXX module, enter the code for the module, then < <pre>c<press main="" menu="">>.</press></pre>		N
	Example: To go straight to Repair Warranty and bypass the Main Menu, type rw in this field and < <press enter="">> Twice.</press>		
	See the Session Defaults section of your <i>Getting Started</i> manual for more information.		
Buttons			
Main Menu	Access the FLEXX main menu		
Quit	Terminate the FLEXX session.		
PWD	Press this button to change both the user's Logon password and the FLEXX Author Administration Manual, User Master description).	orization password (See

ِ Flexx Main Menu 📃 🗆 🗙
🛨 General Ledger Menu
Accounts Payable Menu
Accounts Receivable Menu
🗄 Bank Reconciliation Menu
Purchasing / Receiving
Order Processing
🛨 Time Billing Menu
Quotation Management
Contact Manager
🛨 Repair & Warranty Menu
Subscription Process Menu
Project Management
Administration Menu
Goto
Go To
Close Menu

Press Main Menu. The FLEXX Main Menu appears.

Select Repair & Warranty Menu. The RW Main Menu appears.



3.0 RW Equipment Tables

This section describes:

- Δ The tables required to define the customers' equipment that will be serviced by your company.
- Δ The forms used to create, find, update and delete equipment and warranty records.

Application Control Parameters

Repair & Warranty functionality can be optimized with the following Application Control settings. Please refer to the *FLEXX Implementation Guide* for more information on the Application Control Table.

The '*reghrs*' parameter is used to define the typical length of a full work-day of an employee. This is used in the Labor Table time entry process.

Application	Туре	Description	Value	Company	Parameter
wo	labor	Default Daily Hours	8 (default)	default	reghrs

Parameter '*source*' is used to specify which SKU User Attribute field is to be used to define the Labor Type value on the Labor detail entry (can be 'sku_attr2', sku_attr3', sku_attr5', sku_attr6').

Application	Туре	Description	Value	Company	Parameter
wo	labor	Labor Source Type from SKU	sku_attr2	default	source

Parameter '*burden*' is used to define an Overhead cost (in percent) to be added to the labor cost on a work order entry

Application	Туре	Description	Value	Company	Parameter
wo	labor	Labor Overhead Burden %	30 (default)	default	burden

3.1 Equipment Model Table

Description

The Equipment Model Table is used to define all the customers' equipment that your company will provide services for. The equipment item is defined with the Manufacturer name and Make and Model numbers.

The corresponding Manufacturer code and Make code must first be defined in the associated Master Types Tables (*see the following sections for detailed descriptions*).

Select



The Equipment Model Table appears in Update mode.

🖞 Equipment M	odel Table			_ 🗆 ×
Eom <u>E</u> dit <u>D</u> ata	sbase <u>R</u> ecord Fjel	d <u>H</u> elp		
\$	3 4 1			
Equipment	Manufacturer	Make	Model Number	
Reptop	DEL	 OpenNote 	234	<u> </u>
modern	Sun	Spark Spark	E 675	_
modemusr	USR	▼ 56K	■ 9856×2	
r1	Sun	123	▼ 65468	
rw	Sun	▼ 123		_
widgets	Sun	* 1999	¥ 1	
wk1station	Sun	 Spark 	 65467 	
workstation	Sun	 Spark 	 65465 	
Usage1-UOM	Usage2-UOM	×		-
Equip-Type	Equipment D	escription		
computer	DELL OpenNo	te laptop		
				arranty Plans

FLEXX[®] - Repair & Warranty

3.0 RW Equipment Tables

Fields

The following fields appear on the screen.

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Equipment	A user defined code to identify the customer equipment. If the equipment is also sold to the customer using FLEXX Order Processing, it will be the FLEXX SKU code defined in Inventory Control SKU Master.		Y
Manufacturer	The manufacturer of the customers' equipment. Should the manufacturer defined here not already exist as a manufacturer within FLEXX Repair & Warranty a message prompt will appear "Invalid manufacturer code. Do you want to add to existing list? Y/N" If Yes is selected the new manufacturer will be added to the Manufacturer Type Master Table.		Y
Make	The make of the equipment to be repaired. If this is a new make, when < <add <br="">Update>> is selected an error message will appear "Invalid Make code. Do you want to add to existing list? Y/N" Select Yes to add the Make to the Make Type Master Table.</add>		Y
Model Number	The particular model number of the equipment to be maintained.		Y
Usage 1 UOM	Unit of measure to track how much usage the equipment has had; e.g. "miles" for an automobile tracked based on miles driven.		N
Usage 2 UOM	Secondary unit of measure to track usage from another aspect; e.g. "months" for an automobile also tracked based on months used.		N
Equipment Type	An additional field to further classify and group the type of equipment to be repaired. This is a user-defined field only.		N
Equipment Description	A further description of the equipment to be repaired.		N
Warranty Plans button	Press this button to display the Warranty Plan Detail table (See Sec. 3.4)		

3.2 *Manufacturer Table*

Description

The Manufacturer Table is a Master Type table (Type code 922) (*See Getting Started manual, Sec. 1.5*). This table needs to be predefined or updated with the Manufacturer code before that manufacturer can be used in RW.

Select



The Manufacturer 'Type' Table appears in Update mode.

Anaster T	ype Detail			-	
Eam Edit	Database Becord Field Help				
351			++ +	H	
		Company Jucker	-	Туря 922	
Value	Description	Sys Status	Seq	Default	
Sun	Sun Microsystems		1		-
USR	US Robotics		10		
PC	IPC Computers		14		
DEL	Dell Computers	*********	20		
					1.11
					-
					_

FLEXX[®] - Repair & Warranty

Fields

The following fields appear on the Manufacturer Table.

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Company	The company code.	Session Default	Y
Туре	The Master Type Table code value - will be '922'.	922	Y
Manufacturer	The manufacturer code of the equipment. Should the manufacturer entered here not already exist, an error message will appear "Invalid manufacturer code. Do you want to add to existing list? Y/N". Select Yes to have the new manufacturer automatically added to the table.		Y
Description	Description field to provide additional information about the make of equipment.		N
Sys Status	Not Used		
Seq	Any numerical value that FLEXX will then use to sequence the entries when being displayed.	0	N
Default	If an entry is to be the default on future entries of the Equipment Model Table, set this to Y.		N

3.3 Equipment Make Table

Description

The Equipment Make Table is a Master Type table (Type code 2263) (*See Getting Started manual, Sec. 1.5*). This table needs to be predefined or updated with the Make code before that make can be used in RW.

Select



The Equipment Make Table appears in Update mode.

		Company lucker	_	Туре [2263	-
falue	Description	Sys Status	Seq	Default		
123	Make 123		1		***	
1999	Make 1999		2		***	IC.
Spark	Spark		3		***	
56K	56K BPS	DEGENERATION	4	***	4.04	
OpenNote	DELL OpenNote		5	***	***	
			<u> </u>			
			<u> </u>			
	_i		<u> </u>	-i		
	-i	i	<u> </u>			-
				1.1		-

Fields

The following fields appear on the Equipment Make Screen.

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Company	The company code.	Session Default	Y
Туре	The Master Type Table code value - will be '2263'.	2263	Y
Make	The user-defined Make code of the equipment.		Y
Description	Description field to provide additional information about the make of equipment.		Ν
Sys Status	Not Used		
Seq	Any numerical value that FLEXX will then use to sequence the entries when being displayed.	0	N
Default	If an entry is to be the default on future entries of the Equipment Model Table, set this to Y.		Ν

3.4 Equipment Maintenance Table

Description

The Equipment Maintenance form is used to enter maintenance details on customer equipment maintained by your company. It links the equipment with its serial number to the customer code, as well as various other parameters.

You can manually enter the detail records as required. FLEXX will also automatically create detail entries as RW equipment is sold through FLEXX Order Processing or quoted through FLEXX Quotation Manager.

Select



The Equipment Maintenance Table appears in Update mode.

Maintenance				-	
abase <u>B</u> ecord Fjeld <u>H</u> elp					
3 AR BD	2 14 44 4	> >> >	1		
			_		
Order C Manual		Compa	my Jucker		
Equipment-Serial-Number	Current Customer	Purch-dt	Status	Txt	
Ord2904-1-2	renco	08/25/00	0 💌	N	
Ord2904-1-1	remco	08/25/00	c 💌	N	
9912345	renco	01/01/00	r 💌	N	
9856×2	remco	06/29/98	a 💌	N	_
33333	renco	08/21/00	a 💌	N	
33332	remco	08/21/00	r 💌	N	
33331	renco	08/21/00	a 💌	N	
33330	remco	12/09/98	a 💌	N	
2000102710	renco	10/27/00	r 💌	N	
2000102709	remco	10/27/00	r 💌	N	-
cription					_
lem					_
					1
a	Unit ID				
	list in tise			1	-
		_		-	1
	Seco	ondary-Usaç)e		
0.00 hours		24	.00 month	8	
		Cust	omor Eou	inme	et 1
	Maintenance abase Becord Fjeld Help Order Manual Equipment-Secial Number Ord2904-1-2 Ord2004-1-1 9912345 9855x2 33333 33332 33332 33331 33330 2000102710 2000102709 oription tem	Maintonance abase Becord Fjeld Help Image: Second Fjeld Image: Second Fjeld Image: Second Fjeld Image: Second Fjeld Image: Second Fjeld Image: Second Fjeld Image: Second Fjeld Image: Second Fjeld Image: Second Fjeld Image: Second Fjeld Image: S	Maintonance abase Becord Fjeld Heip Image: Second Fjeld Image: Secondary-Usage Image: Secondary-Usage Order Manual Comparison Order Manual Comparison Equipment-Secial Number Current Customer Purch-dt Ord2904-1-2 remco 08/25/00 Ord2004-1-1 remco 08/25/00 Ord2004-1-1 remco 08/25/00 9912345 remco 08/21/00 99858x2 remco 08/21/00 33333 remco 08/21/00 33331 remco 08/21/00 33330 remco 10/27/00 2000102710 remco 10/27/00 comparison Total ID manual Matter Unit ID manual Secondary-Usage 24	Maintenance abase Becord Field Help Company Lucker Congany Lucker Conder C Manual Company Lucker Conder C Manual Congener Lucketomer Purch dt Status Crd2904-1-2 remco 08/25/00 c * Crd2904-1-1 remco 08/25/00 c * Set 2000 100 r * Set 2000 1027 00 r * 2000 1027 00 remco 08/21/00 s * 2000 1027 00 r * 2000 1027 00 r * Congener C Manual Maint D Secondary-Usage 24.00 month Customer Field	Maintonance

FLEXX[®] - Repair & Warranty

3.0 RW Equipment Tables

Fields

The following fields appear on the screen

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Company	The Company Code	Session Default	Y
Source	 These flags will indicate how the record was initially entered. Quote - entered from a Quote order (Quotation Manager). Order - entered from a Sales order (Order Processing) Manual - record entered manually. 	System Generated	Y
Equipment	Equipment code as defined in Equipment Model Table.		Y
Equipment Serial Number	The serial number of each item. This will either be manually entered, or will be copied from either the Quote or Sales order.		Y
Current Customer	The customer code (See Getting Started Manual) for the customer who owns this item. The customer code must be predefined before it can be entered here.		Y
Purch Dt	The purchase date of this equipment.	OP order	Y
Status	 The equipment maintenance status may be a - Active - this maintenance plan is active/. c - Commit - on Open order, not yet Released/Shipped. e - Expired - warranty has expired. r - Returned - returned via OP Order Return p - Replaced - replaced via RW Replacement process. q - Quotes - on Open quote order. x - Cancelled 	a	Y
Text	This field indicates (Y/N) if there is underlying text for this record. < <zoom>> on the field to add or display text in the Text table <i>(See Sec. 4.9).</i></zoom>		
Equipment Description	Full description of the equipment defined in the Equipment field.	Equipment Model Table	N
Equipment ID# Unit ID Tag # Not in Use	These are 4 user-definable fields, and any desired value can be entered. The labels of each field can be defined as desired by accessing the specific Master Type table and changing the Heading field value (See Getting Started manual, Sec. 1.5).		N
Primary Usage	Unit of measure to track the amount of usage the piece of equipment has had.	Equipment Model Table	N
Secondary Usage	Secondary unit of measure of usage.	Equipment Model Table	N
Customer Equipment	Press this button to display the Customer Equipment Maintenance form (See Sec piece of equipment to the customer.	a. 3.6) used to link the	eactual

3.5 Warranty Plan

Description

Use the Warranty Plan Detail screen to:

- Δ Add new warranty plans and tag them to specific equipment.
- Δ Review all warranty plans and the respective equipment to which they relate.
- Δ Change the values and status of a warranty plan.

Select



The	Warranty	Plan	Detail	screen	appears	in	Update	mode.
							- r	

∭ Wan	anty Plan Detai	i														- 1	
jam j	dit Database E	Record Fix	eld <u>H</u> elp														
46	1 1 1	01 A		1	Ø	J.	14 44 4 1		>> >1								
													Company	huc	ber		
							—— M	anu	facturer's		D	cale	e's		-	Bert	
Plan	Equipment	Duration	Unite		Stat	bus	Parts		Labor		Parts		Labor		Txt	Plar	
2yr	wikt station	24	*****	٠	a		10.00	96	20.00	96	30.00	96	40.00	8.	N		
2yr	workstation	24		٠	0	Ŧ	10.00	%	20.00	%	30.00	35	40.00	5	N		
Зут	nodemusr	36		-	6	-	30.00	%	40.00	%	50.00	%	60.00	5	N		
Зут	nodun	36		*	0	٠	10.00	%	20.00	36	30.00	8	40.00	8	N		
2YR	nodemusr	24	month	-	0	-	100.00	%	10.00	%	0.00	5	90.00	5	N	$\overline{\mathbf{v}}$	
3YR	laptop	36	month		0		100.00	96	0.00	96	0.00	96	100.00	8	N		
1	rw/	5	year	*	0	-	20.00	%	25.00	%	30.00	35	35.00	5	N	$\overline{\mathbf{v}}$	н
1ут	CW2-430	1	year	•	ja -	-	10.00	%	10.00	%	10.00	8	10.00	5	N.	$\mathbf{\nabla}$	
2	rw/	10	year	*	0	٠	20.00	%	25.00	36	30.00	35	35.00	8	N		
				_													_
	-	Ded	ductable '		_	-	Manufactu	rei	·s	_	Dealer'						
Werr-7	fendor Pa	rts	Labor			P	arts-Lim L	abe	or-Lim	Par	ts-Lim L	abo	r-Lim				
acm4	567	20.0	00	5	0.00	ΣΓ	1000.00	_	100.00	Г	0.00	_	250.00				
Werr.	Bill To Prime	ary-Usage					econdary-Usa			Ext	Warranty SKU		Max. Duration	U U	nite		
riptide		(0.00 mont	ths	-	-î	0	00	hours			**	0			-	
																_	

The amount of the Manufacturer/Dealer warranty that has been applied to a specific piece of equipment is tracked on the Customer Equipment Warranty Maintenance form (*See Sec. 3.7*). Once the maximum amount of the warranty has been used, no further warranty coverage will be extended.

Fields

The following fields appear on the screen.

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Company	The Company Code.	Session Default	Y
Plan	User defined code to identify each Warranty Plan.		Y
Equipment	The equipment to be "tagged" to the Warranty Plan.		Y
Duration	The duration of the Warranty Plan in the unit of measure defined in the Units field.		Y
Units	The Duration units of the plan; i.e. day, month, year, manual, etc.		Y
Status	The status of the Warranty Plan can be	а	Y
	 • a - Active. • e - Expired. • x - Cancelled. 		
Manufacturer's Parts & Labor	Percentages used by RW Invoice Generation to determine what portion of the parts and labor is to be billed to the customer and what portion is to be billed to the manufacturer.		N
Dealer's Parts & Labor	Percentages used by RW Invoice Generation to determine what portion of the parts and labor is to be billed to the customer and what portion is covered by the dealer.		N
Text	This field indicates (Y/N) if there is underlying text for this record. < <zoom>> on the field to add or display text in the Text table (See Sec. 4.9).</zoom>		N
Default Plan	Mark this flag if this is the default warranty plan for this equipment item. On entry of the equipment on the Customer Maintenance Table <i>(See Sec. 3.6)</i> or sales order (via OP), this will then be the plan selected for that item, and can be changed if desired.		Ν
Warranty Vendor	The code defined for the vendor (See Getting Started Manual - Vendor Master) providing the manufacturer's warranty. There exists functionality in FLEXX Repair & Warranty to create an invoice to the Warranty Vendor. This invoice is billing him for the warranty component of any services provided to a warranty customer. For this functionality to work the warranty vendor code is entered here. The Vendor is then also set up as a customer (See Getting Started Manual - Customer Master). It is then necessary to link the two through the use of the AR Customer Code field on the Vendor Customer code is blank or null" will appear.		Y
Deductible Parts & Labor	The Manufacturer's warranty deductible for Parts & Labor. This amount will be used on each repair order.		N
Manufacturer's Coverage Limits	The limit of coverage provided by the manufacturer's warranty for parts and labor. Each is defined and used separately. Once the usage (recorded on the Customer Equipment Warranty Maintenance table - <i>Sec. 3.7</i>) has reached the limit, no further charges will be billed to the vendor.		N

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Dealer's Limited Coverage	The limit of coverage provided by the dealer's warranty for parts & labor.		Ν
Warranty Bill To	The A/R Customer Code representing the warranty vendor. This represents the company that will be invoiced as a result of running the RW Vendor Invoice Generation Routine (See Sec. 4.11).	Vendor Master	Y
Primary & Secondary Usage	Unit of measure to track the usage of the equipment. User defined field, not used by FLEXX.		Ν
Ext Warranty SKU	The SKU code for extended warranty. This code needs to be predefined in the SKU Master as non-logical, non-inventory, non-tangible.		N
Max. Duration	The maximum duration of the extended warranty in the unit of measure of the Units field.		Ν
Units	The units of the max. duration; i.e. month, year, etc.		N

3.6 Customer Equipment Maintenance

Description

The Customer Equipment Maintenance table is used to link the customer and equipment to a predefined warranty plan (*See Sec.3.5*). All previously described tables need to have been defined before the equipment can be entered here.

Select



The Customer Equipment Maintenance table appears in Update mode.

Eustemer Form Edit D	Equipment Maintenanc atabaze Becord Fjeld	e Help									-	
499	o ma		14 44	4	• •• •I							
C Quote	G Order C Manua	d Comp	my bucke	r	Customer	abcco	Th	e ABC Co. Limi	ted, Incorpor	ated	_	-
Equipment	Equipment-Serial-Nur	mber Wirty-Con	traot Plan	1	Purchase Dt	Order No.		iquip. Ph#		Status	Тк	ł
laptop	d01234	DE63523	3YR	-	08/10/00	2838		*****		a _	٠ŀ	1 s
				×						1 1	•	
			_	-							4	-11
		_	_	-				<u> </u>			4	- 11
		_	-			<u> </u>		<u> </u>			븱	-11
		_	-	-		<u> </u>				1	븱	-11
	-	_	_	-						t i	計	-11
		_	_	T	<u> </u>	<u> </u>				i i	i,	-11
			1	-						i k	-	
Equipment Type Manufactu	computer CEL		User Def Sve Plan # Dispatch P	ined	Fields			SVC Ref				2
Make	OpenNote		Promo				-	Talk Group			-	
Model	234	_	Field 1				-	Field 2			-	
Elec. Seria	14	<u> </u>		-	_		_	TICHD L	_	_	-	_
Tag <i>it</i> Unit ID Hot In Use									1			
PC OpenNot	e inptop					Open W.	0.	AUX Pla	Cus	tomer V	wity	Plan

Fields

The following fields appear on the screen.

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Source	These flags will indicate how the record was initially entered.	System	Y
Quote/Order/	Quote - automatically entered from a Quote order (Quotation Manager).	Generated	
Manual	Order - automatically entered from a Sales order (Order Processing)		
	Manual - record entered manually.		
Company	The Company Code.	Session Default	Y
Customer	The code and name of the customer for which maintenance record is entered.		Y
Equipment	The Equipment code of the equipment to be repaired.		Y
Equipment Serial Number	The serial number of each item. This will either be manually entered, or will be copied from either the Quote or Sales order.		Y
Warranty Contract	The Warranty number of the warranty plan applicable to this piece of equipment.		N
Plan	The Warranty plan applicable to the equipment to be repaired. (See Sec.3.4)		Y
Purchase Date	The date of purchase of the equipment.	Repair Entry Header	Y
Order No.	The Order or Quote number that created this entry. If manually entered, this will be 0 (zero). You can < <zoom>> on this field to access the sales order in OP.</zoom>	0	Y
Equip. Ph #	The telephone number for the location where this equipment is housed.		N
Status	The status of this maintenance record. The status may be	а	Y
	• a - Active - this maintenance plan is active/.		
	• c - Commit - on Open order, not yet Released/Shipped.		
	• e - Expired - the item warranty is expired.		
	• r - Returned - returned via OP Order Return		
	• p - Replaced - replaced via RW Replacement process.		
	• q - Quotes - on Open quote order.		
Text	This field indicates (Y/N) if there is underlying text for this record. < <zoom>> on the field to add or display text in the Text table.</zoom>	N	N
Equipmen	t Descriptor		
Туре	User defined code identifying the equipment type.	Equipment Model	N
Manufacturer	User defined manufacturer code of the equipment.	Equipment Model	N

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Make	The make of the equipment.	Equipment Model	N
Model	The model of the equipment.	Equipment Model	N
Elec.Serial # Unit ID Tag # Not in Use	User defined fields as defined on the Equipment Maintenance Table (Sec. 3.4).	Equipment Maintenance Table	N
Description	Equipment description.	Equipment Maintenance	
User Defin	ed Fields		
Phone Plan Dispatch Plan Promo Field 1 SVC Ref. Dispatch ID Talk Group Field 2 Buttons	These are user-definable fields that can have any user-desired values. All values to be entered will need to be predefined in the Master Type table. The labels of each field can be re-defined as desired by accessing the specific Master Type table and changing the Heading field value <i>(See Getting Started manual, Sec. 1.5)</i> .		N
Open W.O.	Press this button to either create a new RW Work Order for this item, or display the WO if one is already open for this equipment.		
AUX Plan	Press this button to display the Equipment Auxiliary Plans Maintenance form (See Sec. 3.8)		
Customer Wrty Plan	Press this button to display the Customer Equipment Warranty Maintenance screen for the specific warranty plan for this equipment (See Sec. 3.7).		

3.7 Customer Equipment Warranty Maintenance

Description

The Customer Equipment Warranty Maintenance screen summarizes the Warranty information applicable to each piece of equipment for a specific customer. This screen tracks:

- Δ The piece of equipment by serial number.
- Δ Effective dates for the warranty.
- Δ Any manufacturer/dealer warranty that has already been utilized.

Once the maximum amount of the warranty has been applied to a specific piece of equipment, no further warranty coverage will be extended.

Notes

FLEXX will create entries to the Customer Equipment Warranty Maintenance table as the Customer Equipment Maintenance table (*See Sec. 3.3*) is entered. You can make changes to the records as required.

Select



Eom Edit Datab	ipment Warranty ase <u>B</u> ecord Fje	Maintenance Id <u>H</u> elp								-	
99%	8 m 🖬		14 4	4 4 4 4	• • •						
Source C Quote G	Order C Man	ual Company	y bucker	Customer a	6000	The ABC Co	Limited, in	corporated			
Equipment	Equipment-Se	rial-Number	Plan	Effective dt	Expiry dt	Purchase d	Duration	Units	Stat	tus Tat	
laptop	dD1234		3YR	08/01/00	08/01/03	08/10/00	36	nonth	• a	▼ N	-
									-		-
								<u> </u>	<u> </u>	9	
<u> </u>			<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>			<u> </u>	-	-	
			<u> </u>		<u> </u>			<u> </u>	믝_	- 믬	
			<u> </u>		<u> </u>	<u> </u>		<u> </u>	픣_	+	
			<u> </u>			<u> </u>		<u> </u>	븳-	븳-	
			<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>		<u> </u>	-	-	
			<u> </u>	<u> </u>	<u> </u>				1	1	
Primary-Usage		Mf-Parts-Amt-	Jad Di-I	, Parts-Amt-Us	i Ext.Wrm	ty Duration	Inits		_,	_,	_
0.	00 nonths		0.00	0.	0 0			•			
Secondary-Usag	<u>е</u>	Mf-Labor-Amt-	Usd Di-	Labor-Amt-Us	d Equipme	ent Descripti	on				
0.	00 hours	L	0.00	0.	00 JPC Oper	nNote laptop					

The Customer Equipment Warranty Maintenance screen appears in Update mode.

Fields

The following fields appear on the screen.

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Source	These flags will indicate how the record was initially entered.	Customer	Y
Quote/Order/	Quote - entered from a Quote order (Quotation Manager).	Equipment Maintenance	
Manual	Order - entered from a Sales order (Order Processing)		
	Manual - record entered manually.		
Company	The Company Code.		Y
Customer	The customer code and name for whom the warranty maintenance is provided.		Y
Equipment	Equipment code as defined in Equipment Model Table.		Y
Equipment Serial Number	The serial number of the item. This will either be manually entered, or will be copied from either the Quote or Sales order.		Y
Plan	The warranty plan that applies to the equipment.		Y
Effective Date	The starting date the warranty is effective.	System Generated	Y

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Expiry Date	The expiry date of the warranty plan. This is based on the duration of the Warranty Plan as defined in the Warranty Plan Detail (See Sec 3.4), plus any Extended Warranty, and the date of purchase as defined on the Equipment Maintenance (See Sec 3.3)	System Generated	Y
Purchase Date	The date of original purchase of the equipment.	Equipment Maintenance	N
Duration	The effective duration for the warranty in the unit of measure defined in the Units field.	Equipment Maintenance	N
Units	The Duration units of the plan; i.e. day, month, year, manual, etc.	Equipment Maintenance	
Status	 The Status can be a - Active. e - Expired - the item warranty is expired. x - Cancelled - the item has been cancelled. 	a	Y
Text	This field indicates (Y/N) if there is underlying text for this record. < <zoom>> on the field to add or display text in the Text table (See Sec. 4.9).</zoom>	N	N
Primary Usage	Unit of Measure to track the Primary usage limit of the piece of equipment.	Customer Equipment Maintenance	N
Mf - Parts - Amt - Usd	The amount of the manufacturer's parts warranty used so far. This field is updated as a result of running the Invoice Generation routine (See Sec. 4.10).	System Generated	N
DI - Parts - Amt - Usd	The amount of the dealer's parts warranty used so far. This field is updated as a result of running the Invoice Generation routine (See Sec. 4.10).	System Generated	N
Ext.Wrnty Duration	The duration of any extended warranty in the unit of measure defined in the Units field; must be manually entered.		N
Units	The Duration units of any extended warranty; must be manually entered; i.e. day, month, year, manual, etc.		N
Secondary Usage	Unit of Measure to track the Secondary usage limit of the piece of equipment.	Customer Equipment Maintenance	N
Mf - Labor - Amt - Usd	The amount of the manufacturer's labor warranty used so far. This field is updated as a result of running the RW Invoice Generation routine <i>(See Sec. 4.10)</i> .	System Generated	N
DL - Labor - Amt - Usd	The amount of the dealer's labor warranty used so far. This field is updated as a result of running the RW Invoice Generation routine (See Sec. 4.10).	System Generated	N
Equipment Description	The full description of the equipment.	Equipment Maintenance	N

3.8 Equipment Auxiliary Plans Maintenance

Description

Use the Equipment Auxiliary Plans Maintenance form to record additional service plans for a piece of equipment.

Notes This data is not used by FLEXX but is only provided as supplementary service information applicable to this equipment.

Select



Equipment Aux Form Edit Databa	aliany Plans Mainte ase <u>R</u> ecord Fjeld	nanse Help		-	Π×
	3 M A C		 		
			Company Iu	cker	
Customer	Equipment	Equipment-Serial-Number	Aux.Plan	Tat	
renco	nodemusr	9912345	AUXPLANI	▼ Y	-
				•	
				<u> </u>	
	_		<u> </u>	픡ㅡ	
		_		읡님	
	_	_		뤼ー	
			1	<u>-</u>	-
,	,	,	,		2

Fields

The following fields appear on the screen.

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Company	The Company Code	Session Default	Y
Customer	Customer code owing equipment for this plan.	Customer Equipment Maint.	Y
Equipment	The equipment this plan is for.	Customer Equipment Maintenance	Y
Equipment Serial Number	The Serial Number of the piece of equipment.	Customer Equipment Maint.	Y
Aux. Plan	The Auxiliary service plan code as pre defined on the Auxiliary Plans master type table (Table Code 2279)		Y
Text	This field indicates (Y/N) if there is underlying text. Zoom on the field to view/add any text data.	N	N

4.0 Working with R/W Transactions

This section describes:

- Δ The screens used to add, find, update and delete R/W work order (also called Repair Order) transactions.
- Δ How to activate, close and invoice a Repair Order.
- Δ How to enter estimates and actual expenses for parts & labor.
- Δ The use of different kinds of billing types.
- Δ The procedure to Replace R/W equipment.
- Δ The procedure to Return to Vendor R/W equipment.
- Δ The procedure to Repair-in-House the R/W equipment.

4.1 R/W Work Order Procedures Chart



4.2 Repair Entry/Maintenance

Description

Use the Repair Entry/Maintenance screen to:

- △ Add, modify, delete Repair work orders. For each Repair order undertaken, a Repair Entry/Maintenance header screen is created with such information as the customer, the equipment to be repaired and any applicable warranty plans. Once this information has been created, further details are entered, estimates and actuals, through the use of Work Order Detail (Parts) and Labor screens.
- Δ Find Repair Entry transactions by entering selection criteria.

Select



The Repair Entry/Maintenance screen appears in FIND Mode. To add a new transaction press <<<Clear to Add>>.

🗇 Repair Entry/Maintenance	_ 🗆 🛛
Eom Edit Database Becord Fjeld Help	
69/6MA 80 X	
A1: Active (released)ompany Tucker	Division tape w/o# 1089
	Order Date 05/14/02
Customer renco Renco Supples Co.	
Equipment modemusr 56k X2V.90 mo	dem
Equip. Serial # 05070101	Customer P/0 # re4567
Address Financial Tracking	Part Labor Text Summary Ship To warehouse
Remco Supply Co.	Remco Supply Company - Warehouse
899 Boxcer Lane	899 Boxcar Lane
	Bldg. 3, Door 21
TACOMA WA 98745 USA	TACOMA VA 98745 USA
P.O. Box Residential	P.O. Box Residential
Mr George Conta	ect Mr Smith
Send To Vendor For Repair Complete In-	House Repair Credit Printed 🔽 Print

Fields

Enter the following fields appear on the Repair Entry/Maintenance Screen.

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd		
Company	The Company Code	Session Default	Y		
Division	The Division Code	Session Default	Y		
WO #	The number of the resulting work order created to perform the repair work. When adding a new repair order, press Enter to let the system autogenerate a number.	System Generated	Y		
Order Date	The date the Repair Order was opened.	Session Default	Y		
Customer	The customer code and name that the repair order is created for.		Y		
Equipment	The code and description of the equipment to be repaired (See Sec.3.1)		Y		
Equipment Serial #	The serial number of the equipment to be repaired (See Sec. 3.4). This serial number may be from equipment originally tracked by the serialized inventory in FLEXX Inventory Control. If the serial number is a new one not tracked by FLEXX Inventory Control, a message prompt will be displayed "Invalid entry - equipment code not found", and will first need to be entered into the Equipment Maintenance screen (See Sec. 3.4).		Y		
Customer P/O #	The customer's Purchase Order number (if applicable). It is possible through the use of FLEXX Application Control to make this a required field (See FLEXX Implementation Guide for more information).		Ν		
Text	Press the Text button to add or display text in the Text table (See Sec. 4.9). If there will be lit.	is underlying text, th	ne button		
Bill To Location	Address to which the resulting invoice will be sent.	Customer Master Table	Y		
Ship To Location	Location to which the item(s) worked on will be sent.	Customer Master Table	Y		
Buttons					
Activate Repair Order	Press this button to activate the RW work order. Once it is active, the button will b Order". Pressing it will close the order (change status to "c")	e labelled "Close Re	pair		
Replace Equipment	This button will be active only when the order has been activated. Press the butto Equipment process (See Sec. 4.8).	n to initiate the Repla	ace		
Send to Vendor For Repair	If the "Replace Equipment" button has been pressed, the "Close Repair Order" bu Vendor for Repair". Press the button to initiate the Send to Vendor process (See S	tton will relabelled "S Sec. 4.8).	end to		
Complete In- House Repair	If the "Replace Equipment" button has been pressed, the button "Send to Vendor for Repair" button will relabelled "Complete In-House Repair". Press the button to initiate the Repair In-House process (See Sec. 4.8).				
Credit	Press the Credit button to release the order from Credit Hold. Only a "credrels" au the credit hold. See the FLEXX Administration Guide for further information.	thorized person can	release		
Printed?	This box is checked when the repair order has been printed. If it is necessary to reprint a Repair Order use the Print Status Update routine. (See Sec. 4.13)	Ν	Y		

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Print	Press the Print button to print the Repair Order. If the order has been printed, the not the WO Proposal. If the Proposal is needed, you will need to select it from the	button will be inactive RW Report Selection	e.This is n screen.

Select the Financial Tab to view/enter the following. Note that the Repair Order has been activated.

🖗 Repair Entry/M	aintenance				
form <u>E</u> dit <u>D</u> ataba	se <u>B</u> ecord Fj	eld <u>H</u> elp			
99/6				• • • • •	
A1: Active	released	Company	Lucker D	vision lape	wild:# 1089
	•	· · ·		Orde	er Date 05/14/02
	_	_			
Customer	renco	Remco Supple	16 Co.		
Equipment	nodenusr	56k X2/V	.90 modern		
Equip. Serial #	05070101		Ci	sstomer P/O # re4t	67
Warranty Val	d				Text
(Burt [Labor]	Text Summary
Address Finan	read Tracking			Part	Text Summary
Bill Type rp 💌	Invoiceable P	ST Payable	Currency USD	Order Total (excl.taxes)	7.50
Price Type 0	isc. COD	VAT Type	Sales Rep 0099		Status a 🖃
Deserved				Entered By	
- ayment				harry	10 # 15
					4.02
				on [057	4/VS

Bill Type	The Repair Warranty Order may have the following Bill Types:	bc	Y
	 bc - Billed on Completion. The RW detail lines will not be invoiced until the Repair Order has a status of "c" - Complete. 		
	 be - Billed on Estimate. To be used where a fixed price quote (estimate) is needed. The WO details can be invoiced for the estimated parts and labor items after the RO has a status of "c" - Complete. 		
	• bi - Billed as Incurred. The WO detail lines can be invoiced on a periodic basis as selected using the RW Invoice Generation Routine (See Sec 4.10).		
	 nb - Not Billable. Work Orders with this status are ignored by the WO Invoice Generation routine. 		
	• rp - Equipment Replaced. Result of pressing "Replace Equipment" button.		
	 bv - Repair In-House and Bill Vendor. The equipment will be repaired in-house and the Vendor will be invoiced for all repairs (parts and labor). 		
	 sv - Send To Vendor for Repair. WO status after pressing "Send to Vendor" button. 		
	 rc - Received from Vendor after Repair. Result of pressing the "Receive from Vendor" button. WO will also be marked Complete (status "c"). 		
	Note: It is possible to have an initial status of one billing type, i.e. <i>bc</i> and change it to <i>be</i> .		
Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
--------------	--	--------------------------	------
Invoiceable	End user marking routine to be used during the Repair Order Invoice Generation routine. If this field is selected this Repair Order will be included as part of the Invoice Generation procedure and will be invoiced. (See Sec. 4.10).	SKU Master Attributes	
P/ST Payable	Select this field if the Repair Order is subject to Provincial/State taxation. This flag acts as a setting to be carried down to each detail line in Work Order Detail (See Sec.4.4) and Labor (See Sec.4.6). If the Repair Order is subject to taxation, FLEXX looks to the tax jurisdictions and rates as defined on the customer ship to location (See Getting Started Manual) The resulting tax is calculated when the RW Invoice Generation routine (See Sec.4.10) is used and displayed on the invoice in FLEXX Accounts Receivable.	Customer Master Table	
Price Type	Code for the type of pricing that the customer is eligible for as defined on the FLEXX Inventory Control SKU Price Table.	Customer Master Table	N
Discount	Works in conjunction with the Customer Discount Table (See Getting Started Manual) and the Discount Code assigned to the SKU on the SKU Master (See FLEXX Inventory Control Manual). Used to assign discounts based on SKU Types, SKU Codes and Customers.	Customer Master Table	N
COD	Click this box if the Repair Order is COD.		N
VAT Туре	• Y - Yes, if the Repair Order is subject to VAT/GST.	Customer Master Table	
Currency	The currency the customer does business in and the resulting invoice will be denominated in.	Customer Master Table	Y
Sales Rep	Code for the salesperson responsible for the sale. This information is eventually transferred to the resulting invoice in FLEXX Accounts Receivable where it is used as part of sales analysis queries.	Customer Master Table	Y
Order Total	The total cost of the Repair Order excluding all taxes. This total displayed is dependent upon whether the Repair Order has a billing type of "be" - Billed on Estimate or not. If the Repair Order has a "be" status the amount displayed equals the total of the <u>estimated</u> parts and labor. For all other billing types the amount displayed is the total of the <u>actual</u> parts and labor.	System Generated	N
Status	The Repair Order may have the following status:		
	 o - Open. All RO's initially start with this status code. With the RO in this status, only estimate parts and labor items can be entered. Once the RO has been activated the status changes to "a" active. End users can manually change an "o" -open Repair Order to one of the following; "ch" - customer hold or "cn" - cancelled. 		
	• a - Active - Repair Order Released. A Repair Order is activated by pressing the Activate Repair Order button on the Repair Order header record. Once a Repair Order has been activated it can not be reset to an "o" - open status again and no further estimates can be entered. After a Repair Order has been activated, actual parts and labor can be entered. End user can manually change an "a" - active Repair Order to one of the following; "ch" - customer hold or "cn" cancelled.		

FLEXX[®] - Repair & Warranty

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Repair Order Status (Contd)	 c - Complete. A Repair Order is marked complete by pressing the close Repair Order button on the Repair Order header record once all of the detail lines have been invoiced. A completed Repair Order cannot be changed to any other status. 		
	• in - Invoiced. A Repair Order is marked as invoiced only after all of the Repair Order detail lines have been invoiced through the use of the RW Invoice Generation routine (See Sec.4.10). No end-user access.		
	• cr - Credit Hold. When a Repair Order is created, FLEXX compares the amount of the credit limit set for the customer <i>(See Getting Started Manual)</i> and the current outstanding balance. If there is no credit or insufficient credit available, a message will appear "Customer has \$'s 30 days, \$'s 60 days overdue. OK" Press OK and the Repair Order is marked with a status of "cr" and only Estimate parts or labor can be entered. No Actuals can be entered.		
	To release a "cr" - credit hold status, press the Credit button. FLEXX will display the Credit Hold Release screen where an authorized user can enter his id and password and the Repair Order will be released from credit hold. Any subsequent entry in the Detail or Labor forms will again result in the order going into "cr" status.		
	• ch - Customer Hold. This is a status to manually put a Repair Order on hold at the request of the customer. A Repair Order with this status will not allow any further entry of parts and labor. A Repair Order with a "ch" status can be manually returned to an "o" - open status if there are no "a" - active records. A Repair Order with active records can be manually reset to a status of "a" - active.		
	• cn - Cancelled. This is an end-user status that can be manually applied to any Repair Order's that are not complete or have not been invoiced. This status can be changed at anytime. A Repair Order with a cancelled status will not have any further parts or labor assigned to it. To assign a "cn" - cancelled status to a Repair Order header, all of the Repair Order detail lines must also have a status of "cn" - cancelled.		
	 rh - RMA Hold. This is the status of the Repair Order when it has been created by an RMA, and the return item has not yet been received. After receiving the item on the RMA form, the status will be changed to "o". 		
Payment	The payment Type (cash, visa, etc.) and Number that the customer will normally use. These fields are copied from the Customer Master Financial form and can be changed as desired.	Customer Master Table	N
Entered by	The ID of the user creating the Repair order, and the date it was created. This is the system date, not the order date.	System Generated	

4.0 Working with R/W Transactions

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
The Tracking Repair Entry/ Fom Edt Data Al: Active Customer Emingrand	Tab may be selected to view/enter the following: Mointenance base Becord Field Help (released) Company Licker Division Tape whom 1089 Order Date 05/14/02 remco Remco Supples Co.		
Equip. Seriel A Warranty V Address Fin Warranty Plan 24 Usage Vendor's m RMA #	Bates Whee main Bates Whee main R Expires 09/28/03 240.00 hours 20.00 20.00 months Status 20.00 months Feeplace C R Summent Feeplace C Priority A1		
Warranty Plan	Image: Second state Complete In House Repair Credit Printed Print The Warranty Plan assigned to the equipment to be repaired. If the warranty plan entered has not been set up with the equipment designated, a message prompt will appear "No active warranty plan for this equipment". It will then be necessary to update the Customer Equipment Maintenance records with this information (See Sec.3.6).	Customer Equipment Maintenance	Y
Status	The status of the equipment warranty plan. This will be the status set on the Customer Equipment Warranty Maintenance form.	Customer Equipment	Y
Expires	The warranty plan expiry date.	Maintenance	Y
Usage	The Primary and Secondary usage Unit of measure to track how much usage the piece of equipment has had.	Equipment Maintenance	N
Vendor's RMA #	The warranty vendor's RMA (Return Material Authorization) number assigned to the equipment being returned to the vendor. This field is only available after Replace Equipment has been completed.		Ν
Dates: Required	The date the Repair Order should be completed.	Session Default	Y
Activated	Date the Repair Order has been activated (by pressing the Activate Repair Order button), updated automatically by FLEXX.	System Generated	
Source: Manual	The Repair Order has been manually entered.	Y	

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Replace	The Repair Order is the result of a Replacement operation from another Repair Order. The Document field will display the original order number.		
RMA	The Repair Order is the result of a customer return via an RMA. The Document field will display the RMA number.		
Document	The source document number if not Manual.		
Whse	Default warehouse which is also carried over to the repair order detail lines. If any parts are needed for the repair order, the inventory will be relieved from this warehouse. (See Sec. 4.0)	Company Division Table	Y
Shipment Carrier	The preferred carrier used to ship the repaired item(s).	Customer Ship To	N
Job Code	The related Job Code set up in FLEXX Project Management (formerly Job Costing).		N
Priority	The priority of the Repair Order. This is a user defined setting and has no effect on FLEXX processing.		N
Comment	End-user comment field to give an overall description of the repair order. When the RW Invoice Generation routine is used (See Sec. 4.10) it checks this comment field. If any text is found, that text is used on the resulting invoice detail in FLEXX Accounts Receivable. If no text is found, then the repair Work Order Text (See Sec. 4.1) is checked. If there is text present, the text on the first line of the Work Requested field is used.		Ν

Press <<Add/Update>> to enter the resulting Repair/Warranty details.

Note:

FLEXX will automatically enter a message in the Text table (See Sec. 4.9):

- Δ at Repair Order creation,
- Δ when it is Activated,
- Δ when the Priority code is changed,
- Δ and when it is Closed.

4.3 Work Order Text

Description

For a Repair Order selected on the Repair Order Entry/Maintenance screen, use the Work Order Text form to:

- Δ Add text describing the nature of the work requested, the results of completing the Repair Order and any other comments.
- Δ View entered Text.

The Search Work Order Text form can be used to perform searches on the data entered on this form (*See Sec.*7.5).

Select



The Work Order Text screen appears in Update mode.

🗄 Wark Order	Test			. ID X
Euro Edit Da	Aubave Brock	t Fjeld Help	NO 2012/201 01	1000
992	8 M		14 44 4 5 55	Þ1
Vork Order N	Customer	Customer Hame		Dete
275	remos	Planeco Supply Company		08/16/00
murk Request	lsc.	1.6 80.55 031	26	100
PC Monitor TR	ikers, Custoner	says it is jumpy		-
-				_
-				-11
_				
				-
-				121
Testad and to	and parts name	al washing the set		
replacement	on or proto the second	In Provide Court Flags Flags		
-				
-				-11
-				
-				+
Commente:				
Peplaced nor	abar under mær	ardy.		-
-				
-				
1				1.01

FLEXX[®] - Repair & Warranty 4.0 Working with R/W Transactions

Fields

The following fields appear on the screen.

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Work Requested	Enter free form text describing the nature of the Repair Order. Press < <enter>> at the end of each line to <<add update="">></add></enter>		N
Work Results	Enter free form text describing the results of completing the Repair Order.		Ν
Comments	Enter any additional comments.		Ν

When the Repair/Warranty Invoice Generation routine is used, (*See Sec. 4.10*) it checks the Repair Order Entry Header (*See Sec. 4.2*) Comment field for any text. If any text is found, that text is used on the resulting invoice detail in FLEXX Accounts Receivable. If no text is found, then this Work Order Text form is checked. If there is text present, the text on the first line of the Work Requested field is used on the resulting invoice detail record.

4.4 Work Order (Parts) Detail

Description

The Work Order Detail form is used to enter the estimate and actual parts needed to complete the Repair Order. Actual parts can only be entered after a Repair Order has been activated (*See Sec. 4.7*) and the Work Order detail record(s) have a status of "a" - Active.

Use the Work Order Detail screen to:

- Δ Enter Repair Order details for actual and estimated parts.
- Δ Modify estimates and actuals as needed.
- Δ Zoom to the resulting invoice(s) if invoices have been generated.
- Δ Change detail line statuses to hold, cancelled, etc.

Estimate parts entered here can be used to create actual parts if so desired. To create an actual part from an estimate, activate the Repair Order (*See Sec. 4.7*), select the Work Order detail line containing the estimate parts and change the E/ A flag from "est" - estimate to "act" - actual. FLEXX will then prompt with the following message "Do you want to create an actual item?" Press YES and another Work Order detail line will be created that mirrors the Estimate, but is an Actual part entry. The entry of estimate SKU items does not affect the SKU Inventory Table of inventoried SKU's. The creation of actual parts from estimates and/or the entry of actual parts will increase the quantity committed amount on the SKU Inventory Table for inventoried SKU's.

Estimate and actual labor must be entered in the Work Order Labor Table (See Sec. 4.6).

Select



work	Orde all (sr Detail Natabasa	Record Field Help								10) ×
<u> </u>	14	8			44 4]				
					Co	mpany [buck	er B	istaion lape	WOO#	10	29
Seq	E/A	Status	SRU code	Plan	UOM	No. Units	P.Type	Unit Price	Ext-Amount	1	Text .
1	act	a 🗵	cws-250	278	EA	1.0	d 💌	25		2.50	Y 🔺
2	act	a 💌	freight	2717	EA	1.0	d 💌	5.0		5.00	N
								1			
		1		_				ļ			-11
	<u> </u>	<u> </u>					-	ļ			-83
	<u> </u>	- 3		-		<u> </u>		ļ		_	-83
	⊢				-	<u> </u>		<u> </u>	<u> </u>	-	-11
	⊢	- 8			-		- ÷		<u> </u>	-	-11
	⊢			-	-	<u> </u>		1		-	-11
	\vdash	1			-	<u> </u>		1	<u> </u>	-	
	·			1	1			- Re-alloca	te		. Ť
Edition	1	****	Cutoff Date		Job	Code		Revenue	Expense [a
Edition	Len	ei l	0.0 Stock Level	0.0	Rest			De	tails.		
SKU Ha	m þ	woice Info	Warranty				Receit	e SKU S	ubst Seri	a Hornt	HPF.
		Discour	nt								
Туре	Unit	Price A	mount Lel Grp	Whee :	Sales Re	p Rem-Descri	ption				
A		5.0	0.0 0	main	0009	Freight Char	ges				

The Work Order Detail Screen appears in Update mode

Note

A Serialized SKU (has the Serialize flag set on SKU Attributes form) can be entered as both an Estimate and Actual item. However, a serial number can only be entered for an Actual item entry. To select the serial number, press the **Serial Number** button to get a list of available Serial Numbers (*See Sec.4.5*) for the particular SKU, and make the selection of the serial number desired.

A SKU defined as a RWEquipment item is not allowed as a repair order detail item. It can only be ordered (sold) through OP sales order.

Fields

The following fields appear on the screen.

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Company	The Company Code	WO Header	Y
Division	The Division Code	WO Header	Y
WO #	The Work Order Number	WO Header	Y
Sequence	The order the WO details appear		Y

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
E/A	• e - est. Estimates for parts can be entered as long as the status of the Work Order is "o" - open. Once a Work Order has been activated, estimates can no longer be entered.	est	Y
	• a - act. Actual parts are entered only after the Work Order has a status of "a" - active, no more estimates can be entered.		
Status	The Work Order detail line status can be:	0	Y
	• o - Open . With the work order Open only (not Active) all detail entries will be in "o" - open status only. When the WO is activated, the status changes to "a" - active for all entries (Estimate and Actual). End-user can manually change an "o" - open status to "cn" - cancelled and delete the entry if needed.		
	• a - Active - Work Order Released. Work Order detail has been activated by pressing the Activate Work Order button on the WO header record. Once a WO detail line has a status of "a" - active it can not be reset to "o" - open status again, thus preventing any further estimates to be entered. To cancel an actual part or labor, the WO detail line status must be manually changed from "a" - active to "cn" - cancelled. The delete icon is then pressed and the actual part/labor removed from the WO and inventory updated accordingly.		
	• bo - Back Order . The item ordered has insufficient On Hand quantity and has been put on back order. Once there is adequate quantity to satisfy the order, press the Receive button and the status will be updated to "a".		
	• in - Invoiced. Work Order detail lines are marked as invoiced as a result of using the RW Invoice Generation routine. (See Sec 4.10). No End-user access.		
	• cn - Cancelled. An end-user status to be manually applied as needed to cancel WO detail lines. Can be used on any detail lines that don't have a status of "in" - invoiced. After the detail line status has been changed and updated to "cn" - cancelled, the Delete Icon can be pressed to remove the line. If the WO detail was for an inventoried item, the SKU Master Inventory table is updated accordingly.		
	• nb - Not Billed . To be used for Work Order detail lines that will not be billed to the customer. Detail lines with this status appear on the resulting invoice in FLEXX Accounts Receivable with a charge of zero dollars. No end user access.		
SKU Code.	The Parts SKU items required to fulfill the needs of the Work Order. These items can be used for either estimate or actual entries. Labor items are entered on WO Labor Table (Sec. 4.6).		Y
	If actual parts are being entered (i.e. the Work Order has been activated) and the SKU is serialized (i.e. the serialized flag on the SKU Attributes is checked), FLEXX will prompt you to enter a valid serial number. Press the Serial Number button to display the Serial List Table and select the desired serial number from the list and < <previous form="">> to return it to the Work Order Detail. If more than one unit of the SKU part is needed to satisfy the Work Order, each unit must be entered and a serial number assigned to it.</previous>		
	The process of entering an actual inventoried SKU part and < <add updating="">> has the effect of increasing the Quantity Committed for that SKU on the SKU Inventory table in FLEXX Inventory Control.</add>		
Plan	This field is used to track the specific warranty plans. The plan marked as the default will be automatically entered, and can be changed to some other predefined plan if desired (See Sec. 3.5).		N

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd	
No. Units	The quantity of the item needed to complete the Work Order. Currently do not enter a negative value.	1.00	Y	
Price Type	Customer price type. Used in conjunction with FLEXX Inventory Control - SKU Price Master to determine what pricing matrix to use.	WO Header	N	
Unit Price	Price for the specific item entered based on the pricing matrix defined by the SKU Price Master. This is a default price only and can be modified if needed. The price displayed here is the price before any discounts are calculated.	SKU Price Master	Y	
Ext Amount	The extended amount for the part entered	System Generated	Y	
Edition	Not used in R/W.	Current Edition	Ν	
Cutoff Date	Not used in R/W		Ν	
Job Code	This field is only used for Job Costing purposes (See Flexx Project Management Manual for more details). Enter the job code that will be used to track the COGS and revenue by specific Job (used by FLEXX Project Management if installed.)	Order Header	Ν	
Edition Level	Not used in R/W	Editions Table	Ν	
Stock Level	The Stock Level of the part SKU entered, taken from the SKU Master	SKU Master		
Resource	Enter the Job Costing Resource code to be used with the specified job (used by FLEXX Project Management (Job Costing) if installed.). Required codes must be defined in the Resource Table (zoom on resource Code).		Ν	
Re-allocate	These fields are only used for Job Costing purposes to reallocate the revenue or costs of the defined item to other SKU's.			
Buttons				
Text	Press the Text button to view existing text or add new text. This button will be lit w already entered (See Sec. 4.9).	hen there is underly	ing text	
Receive	This button is only lit when the detail entry is back ordered (status "bo"). See the d Orders) for details on its function.	escription below (W	0 Back	
SKU Subst.	Press this button if a substitute SKU is desired. This can be for reasons of insuffic replacing SKU with an Alternate or Updated item, or selecting the SKU to be orde	ient stock of ordered red from another war	SKU, or ehouse.	
Serial Number	Press this button to select the serial number(s) of the part to be used on the Work ("serialize" flag is checked on the SKU Attributes record in FLEXX Inventory Contr	Order if the SKU is s ol).	serialized	
	If the SKU Item is serialized and more than one unit is needed to meet the needs of the Work Order, each serialized SKU item needs to be selected. (See Sec. 4.4)			
The SKU Ite	m tab will display additional SKU information:			
Discount Type	Works in conjunction with the Customer Discount Table (See Getting Started Manual) and the Discount Code assigned to the SKU on the SKU Master (See FLEXX Inventory Control Manual). Used to assign discounts based on SKU Types, SKU Codes and Customers.	Work Order Header	N	

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Discount Unit Price	This is the price that will be charged to this specific customer based on the pricing matrix as defined in the FLEXX SKU Price Master and any additional discounts taken as defined in the Discount type field.		
Discount Amount	The amount of discount on this particular item.		
Lvl	Used by FLEXX BOM, to show the SKU level.		
Grp	Used by FLEXX BOM, to show the BOM grouping.		
Whse	Source warehouse for items to be used on the Work Order.	Work Order Header	Y
Sales Rep	Display only field showing the salesperson specified on the WO header. If Multiple salespersons per customer is used, then this field will be updateable.		N
Item Description	The user defined description of the item used on the Work Order. This is the SKU Description from the SKU Master.	SKU Master	N
Select the In	voice Info Tab to review accounting/tax information:		
VAT Туре	If the WO detail item is subject to VAT tax set the Payable flag to Y -Yes. If not, set to N - No.	Work Order Header	Y
Code	If the VAT flag is set to N - No, No VAT will be charged even if there is a VAT code specified. If the VAT flag is set to Y -Yes, select the appropriate VAT code to have tax calculated and displayed on the resulting invoice. On the SKU Master there is a VAT code which will default. This code is only used if the VAT flag is set to Y.		N
Amount	The applicable VAT calculated as per above settings.		
Invoiceable	This flag is used in conjunction with the Repair Warranty Invoice Generation Routine (See Sec. 4.10) to determine which Work Order Detail lines are to be included in the next Invoice Generation Routine. So this field is not selected until the detail line is to be invoiced. If a detail line will ever be invoiceable, the invoiceable flag on the Work Order Header must be selected.	Work Order Header	
Billable	If this Work Order Detail item is to be billed to the customer then it should be selected. This flag is set as a default from the SKU Master in FLEXX Inventory Control. On the SKU Master Attributes form is a field "invoice" which if selected sets this billable flag to "yes" (bill it). If the "invoice" field is not checked then the billable field is also not selected. This is just a default and can be overridden if needed. If the Work Order Header form has a status of "nb" - not billed, this status overrides any billable setting on the Work Order detail. If the Work Order header form has a status other than "nb", then the billable setting on the Work Order detail takes precedence.	SKU Master	
P/ST Type	If this WO detail item is subject to Provincial/State taxation, the flag should be set to "Y" - Yes. FLEXX then looks to the tax jurisdictions as defined on the customer ship to location (See Getting Started Manual), The resulting tax is calculated when the Repair Warranty Invoice Generation routine (See Sec. 4.10) is used and entered on the generated invoice in FLEXX Accounts Receivable.	Work Order Header	
	Note: This taxable default setting is overridden by the tax setting on the SKU Master.		

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Invoice No.	After the RW Invoice Generation routine is run (See Sec. 4.10) an invoice is created in FLEXX Accounts Receivable and its number is shown here.	System Generated	
GL Period	Used by the Generate GL Transaction routine to determine which GL period will be used to record the costs associated with the work order.	Session Default	
Bill By Date	Used by the Repair Warranty Invoice Generation routine (See Sec. 4.10) as selection criteria to determine which Work Orders will be invoiced. For a Work Order detail line to be invoiced both the billable and Invoiceable flags must also be selected.	WO Header	Y
Post	System generated once the Generate GL Transactions from RW routine has been used. (See Sec. 4.12). If a journal entry has been generated for this line item the flag goes to "P" - posted.	N	Y
GL Trans	System generated GL Transaction number resulting from using the Generate GL Transactions from Repair/Time Billing routine (See Sec. 4.12).	System Generated	
Select the Wa	arranty Tab to view the following information:		
Warranty Billing Invoice No.	If the equipment Vendor is rto be billed for repairs, and the RW Vendor Invoice Generation routine has been run <i>(See Sec. 4.11)</i> , an invoice to the Warranty Vendor is created and the resulting invoice number is displayed here.	System Generated	
Warranty Price	The per unit price being charged for the SKU item.	SKU Master	Y
Warranty Mfr. Bill Amount	The amount of the manufacturer's warranty that will be applied against the cost of the repair for the selected SKU item.	System Generated	
Warranty Dealer Amount	The amount of the dealer's warranty that will be applied against the cost of the repair for the selected SKU item.	System Generated	
Deductible Amount	The amount of deductible to be paid by the customer.	System Generated	
Billing Status	Billing Status can be;		
	• m - Marked for Warranty Invoice Generation. A Work Order detail line will have this status if a Manufacturer's Warranty applies to it and the Vendor Invoice Generation routine (<i>See Sec. 4.11</i>) has not yet been run.		
	• d - Covered by Dealer Warranty. Not currently used by FLEXX.		
	• mb - Invoice Generated already. Work Order detail will have this status if a Manufacturer's Warranty applies and the Vendor Invoice Generation routine (See Sec. 4.11) has been run.		
	• nb - Not Billable. The Work Order detail entry is not billable.		

WO Back Orders

FLEXX allows for Detail (Parts) entries to be back ordered if not in stock. This function is active only with the following Application Control setting:

Application	Туре	Description	Value	Company
wo	wo_allowbo	Allow Back Order on Work Order	Y (N default)	default

With this setting, and the WO in Active status, when the SKU ordered is out of stock (On Hand is below order quantity), FLEXX will display prompt "Insufficient Quantity, do you wish to backorder the item? Y/N". Responding Yes will put the detail entry into "bo" status. With this status, it is not possible to close and invoice the WO.

When sufficient quantity of the SKU part is received (using FLEXX Purchasing) and the order quantity can be filled, press the **Receive** button. This will result in FLEXX again checking inventory and if sufficient to fill the order, will change the status to "a" - Active. If the On Hand quantity is still below ordered, the status will remain "bo".

Once the details are all in "a" status, the WO can be closed and invoiced as required.

Note that SKU inventory levels are updated at WO invoice generation.

4.5 Serial Number List

Description

The Serial Number List is a list of all available Serial Numbers defined for that SKU in the SKU Master Serial Number Information Table (*See Inventory Control manual, Sec. 3.7*). When the Serial Number button is pressed, FLEXX will display the Serial Number List table. The desired serial number(s) for the Serialized detail SKU items can be selected from this list.

Select



The Serial Number List form appears on the screen.

ِ Serial Number List 🛛 🗖 🖾 🔀				
Eorm Edit Fjeld Help				
** #				
Company tucker				
SKU Code ct-se				
Selected Serial Number				
C ec10				
C cc11				
C 0012				
C cc13				
C 0014				
C 0015				
C 0016				
C 0017				
Total of Selected 0				
Desc				
PO No 1398 Purchase Date				

4.0 Working with R/W Transactions

Fields

The following fields appear on the screen.

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Company	The Company Code.	Shipment Maintenance	Y
SKU Code	The SKU Code as entered on the Order Detail line.	Order Detail Entry	Y
Selected	Check to select the serial number, unchecked to deselect the serial number.		
Serial Number	The Serial Number for the specific SKU as defined on the Serial Number Information Table (see Inventory Control Sec. 3.6).	SKU Master Serial Number Information Table	Y
Total of Selected	This field will contain the total number of serial numbers that have been selected.	System Generated	
Description	The Description defined in the Serial Number Information Table.		N
PO Number	The Number of the PO when the particular serialized SKU was purchased.		N
Purchase Date	Date the SKU was purchased.	PO Date	

When closing the Repair Order and not all serial numbers have been entered, a message appears: 'This order is missing some serial numbers.' You will then need to select the required number of Serial Numbers to allow the RO to be closed, and then Invoiced.

4.6 Repair Warranty Labor Table

Description

The Work Order Labor Table is used to enter and track the Estimate and Actual labor costs incurred on the Repair Order. Actual labor can only be entered once the Repair Order has been activated (*See Sec.4.7*).

Select



The Work Order Labor Table appears in Find mode. To enter new labor items press <<<Clear to Add>>.

Work Order Labor Table	Field Help					_	02
49 <i>% &</i> MA		à ∎	44 4 3	• • • • • I			
Company hucker Divisio	n bape V	wo #	275				
E/A Employee	Begin Dt	Start	Act-Hrs	Chrg Hrs R	ate C	harge Amt	
Labor Item Pla	n End Dt	End		Туре	UOM		
C Est @ Act harry	00/16/00	08:30	1.62	1.62	150.00	97.20	H
abor 2yr	00/16/00	10.07		maint	▼ EA		
F Est C Act mark	08/16/00	00.00	5.00	5.00	150.00	422.50	
labor 2yr	08/16/00	00:00		solev	-		
C Est C Act						_	
C Est C Act		\square			-	_	
C Est C Act		\square					-
Job Code Resource	Total Estimat	ed Hours	5.00	5.00			
	Total Actual I	fours	1.62	1.62	Г	Repid Date Ent	try
Employee Info Invoice Info	Warranty						
Employee Name		tem Desi	ription		Te	wt	
Harry deMann	l.	Labor Hou	18		h		
Fern-Cd	Pay St	v o	us Deta	O ANNUAL	te Sales Re	p	

Fields

The following fields appear on the screen.

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Company	The Company Code.	WO Header	Y
Division	The Division Code.	WO Header	Y
WO No.	The number assigned to the Work Order.	WO Header	Y
E/A	Estimate/Actual flags will indicate whether the detail entry is an Estimate or Actual. On entry of the W/O item, before the W/O is activated, the line item will be an Estimate. Once the W/O has been activated, any new entries will be Actual and no more estimate entries can be made.		Y
Employee	The Employee code for the employee who actually performed the work. Needs to be defined in the Employee Table (See Getting Started manual) to be valid.		Y
Labor Item	The SKU code for the labor item used. FLEXX Repair Warranty treats labor the same way it treats a part with no inventory implications. Each labor item is set up in FLEXX Inventory Control as a SKU. To be treated as labor for WO purposes, the following flags on the SKU Attributes form must not be selected.	Last entry if rapid entry is active.	
	LOGICAL TANGIBLE INVENTORY		
	If these flags are not set as specified, FLEXX Work Order will assume you are trying to enter a part as a labor item and will prompt with the following message "Invalid labor item".		
	FLEXX Repair Warranty uses the pricing matrix set up in FLEXX Inventory Control - SKU Price table to determine the rate to be charged for labor. So, if there are different labor rates charged for each type of labor used, each labor type must be set up as a specific SKU in FLEXX Inventory Control. In the SKU Price Matrix, different chargeable rates can be defined based on effective dates and quantity break points (See Inventory Control manual for more detail on the Price definitions). However, there MUST be one entry for a 0 (zero) order quantity for the labor item to be properly priced for Repair/Warranty entry.		
	Should the Work Order labor time entered cross over an effective date of a chargeable rate, error message "9983 - Multiple rates defined for date range. Earliest rate used. Continue"? appears. If Yes is selected, the chargeable rate in effect on the WO labor start date is used for the entire time period covered by the WO labor. If No is selected, the WO labor detail line is not saved and you can now enter the labor on two separate lines to take advantage of the break point of the chargeable labor rate.		
	FLEXX Repair Warranty uses the Standard Cost value defined on the SKU Master to determine the costs of the labor item. <i>(See FLEXX Inventory Control Manual)</i>		
Begin Dt	The date the actual labor work was started.	Session Default	Y
End Dt	The date the actual labor work was completed.	Session Default	Y

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Start & End Time	Note: If the begin and end dates are the same (i.e. the work was performed on the same day) RW uses the internal time clock of your PC to fill in the start and end times. These can be modified as needed. Repair Warranty then calculates the number of hours this represents and updates the Chargeable Hours field. If the begin and end dates are different (i.e. the work was performed over a number of days) Repair Warranty will default the start and end time as described earlier but will update the Chargeable Hours field to 0.00. It will then be up to the user to fill in the correct number of chargeable hours. This end date is also used by the RW Invoice Generation routine (<i>Sec. 4.10</i>) as selection criteria to determine what to invoice. For a Work Order labor line to be invoiced, both the Billable and Invoiceable flags must also be set.		
Actual Hours	Actual hours worked by the specified employee for the specified labor item. This field is automatically calculated by FLEXX Repair Warranty based on the start and end times, where the start and end dates are the same (i.e. the work was performed in one day). In the case where the start and end dates are not the same (i.e. the work took place over more than one day) the actual hours are defaulted to 0.00. The end user is then expected to enter the correct number of actual hours worked.	1.00	Y
Chargeable Hours	The chargeable hours to be billed to the customer based on the actual hours multiplied by the chargeable percentage.		Y
Rate	The billable rate per hour used for the specified labor item. This rate is defined based on the pricing matrix set up in FLEXX Inventory Control - SKU Price Master, and can be changed as desired.	SKU Price Master	Y
Charge Amount	The amount charged to the customer for this labor item. The amount charged is based on the chargeable hours multiplied by the rate.	System Generated	Y
Туре	User defined Labor Type to further classify the type of labor used on the Work Order. A default can be set by placing a 'Y' in the Default column of the Master Type table for the line to be the default value. When rapid entry is set on, this field defaults to the previous Active record	Master Type Table entry type 1585.	Y
Job Code	This field is only used for Job Costing purposes (See Flexx Project Management Manual for more details). Enter the job code that will be used to track the COGS and revenue by specific Job (used by FLEXX Project Management if installed.)	WO Header	N
Resource	Enter the Job Costing Resource code to be used with the specified job (used by FLEXX Project Management (Job Costing) if installed.). Required codes must be defined in the Resource Table (zoom on resource Code).		N
Rapid Data Entry	Select this box to have FLEXX use the Employee Code, Labor Item (SKU) and Labor Type entered previously (where there is one) to serve as a default for all subsequently entered labor charges. This is useful where an employee is entering multiple labor charges to a work order. The screen will auto save once the actual hours field is entered.		
Reallocate	These fields are only used for Job Costing purposes to reallocate the revenue or costs of the defined item to other SKU's.		

Select the Employee Information Tab to view further information such as:

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Employee Name	The employee name as defined by the Employee Master (See FLEXX Getting Started).	Employee Code	
Item Description	The user defined Labor item description as set out on the FLEXX SKU Master.	SKU Master Description	
Text	• Y - Yes if there is underlying RW Labor Detail text.	N	N
	• N - No if there is not. (See Sec. 4.9)		
Earn-Cd	Employees's Earning Code. Currently not used.		N
Resource	The resource as defined by FLEXX Job Costing for grouping the various labor items.		N
Pay Status	Not currently used by FLEXX.		N
Status	The Time Billing labor detail line status can be:		
	• a - active - Work Order Released. Work Order labor detail has been activated by pressing the Activate Work Order button on the WO header record. To cancel an actual labor item, the WO detail labor line status must be manually changed from "a" - active to "cn" - cancelled. The delete icon is then pressed and the actual labor item is removed from the Work Order.		
	• in - Invoiced. Work Order detail labor lines are marked as invoiced as a result of using the RW Invoice Generation routine. <i>(See Sec. 4.10)</i> . No End-user access.		
	• cn - Cancelled. An end-user status to be manually applied as needed to cancel WO detail labor lines. Can be used on any detail lines that don't have a status of "in" - invoiced. After the detail line status has been changed and updated to "cn" - cancelled, the Delete lcon can be pressed to remove the line together. If the WO detail was for an inventoriable item, the inventory table is updated accordingly.		
	• nb - Not Billed. To be used for Work Order detail labor lines that are not going to be billed to the customer. Detail lines with this status are ignored by the RW Invoice Generation routine.		
Detail Line	The WO Detail screen not only serves to record the estimated labor and estimated/actual parts used on the Work Order but also summarizes the information entered on the WO Labor Table.This summation is done on the employee, the labor item and the labor rate. The WO Detail line sequence number is the cross reference between the line item on the WO labor table and where it appears in WO Detail.	System Generated	Y
Pay Date	The date the employee was paid through FLEXX Payroll. Not currently used by FLEXX.		N

Select the Invoice Information Tab to view further information such as:

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Invoiceable	This flag is used in conjunction with the RW Invoice Generation routine (See Sec. 4.10) to determine which Time Billing Labor lines are to be included in the next Invoice Generation routine. So this field is not selected until the detail line is to be invoiced.	Work Order Header	Y

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Billable	If this Work Order Labor item is to be billed to the customer then it should be selected.		Y
Invoice Number	After the RW Invoice Generation routine is used (See Sec 4.10) an invoice is created in FLEXX Accounts Receivable and its number is shown here.	System Generated	Y
Post	Once the Generate GL Transactions routine has been used (See Sec 4.12) the post flag is updated to a "P" - Posted status.	n	Y
GL Trans	System generated GL transaction number resulting from using the Generate GL Transactions routine (See Sec 4.12).	System Generated	Y
Chrg %	The billable percentage. In other words are all of the labor hours entered billable?	100	Y
P/ST Type	Set this field to "Y" - Yes if this labor detail line is subject to taxation. If this is set to "Yes", FLEXX looks to the tax jurisdictions and rates as defined on the customer ship to location (See Getting Started Manual). The resulting tax is calculated when the RW Invoice Generation routine is used. (See Sec. 4.10).	Time Billing Header	Ν
GL Period	The GL Period used to record the Work Order transaction.	Session Default	Y
VAT Туре	If the Work Order Labor item attracts the Goods and Services tax set the VAT flag to "Y" - Yes. If not, leave the default set to "N" - No.	Work Order Header	Y
Code	Both of these fields are defaulted from the SKU Master. If the VAT flag is set to Y-Yes, FLEXX R/W will use the rate defined by the VAT code specified to calculate the VAT applicable to the labor item.	SKU Master	
Amount	The applicable VAT calculated as per above settings.	System Generated	
Discount Code	Works in conjunction with the Customer Discount Table (See Getting Started Manual) and the Discount Code assigned to the SKU on the SKU Master (See FLEXX Inventory Control Manual). Used to assign discounts based on SKU Types, SKU Codes and Customers.	Work Order Header	Ν
Unit Price	This is the price that will be charged to this specific customer based on the pricing matrix as defined in the FLEXX SKU Price Master and any additional discounts taken as defined in the Discount Type field.		
Amount	The discount amount for this detail entry.		

Select the Warranty Tab to view additional information such as:

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Warranty Billing Invoice No.	Once the RW Vendor Invoice Generation (See Sec. 4.11) has been run, an invoice to the Warranty Vendor is created and the resulting invoice number is displayed here.	System Generated	
Warranty Price	The per unit price being charged for the SKU labor item.	SKU Master	Y

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Billing Status	Billing Status can be;		
	• m - Marked for Warranty Invoice Generation. A Work Order detail line will have this status if a Manufacturer's Warranty applies to it and the Vendor Invoice Generation routine (See Sec. 4.11) has not been run yet.		
	 d - Covered by Dealer Warranty. Not currently used by FLEXX. 		
	• mb - Invoice Generated already. Work Order detail will have this status if a Manufacturer's Warranty applies and the Vendor Invoice Generation routine (See Sec. 4.11) has been run.		
	• nb - Not Billable.		
Warranty Manf. Bill Amount	The amount of the manufacturer's warranty that will be applied against the labor cost of the repair for the selected labor SKU item.	System Generated	
Warranty Dealer Amount	The amount of the dealer's warranty that will be applied against the labor cost of the repair for the selected labor SKU item.	System Generated	
Deductible Amount	The amount of the deductible to be paid by the customer.	System Generated	

4.7 Activate/Close Repair Order

Description	When a Repair Order is first created the Repair Order Header and Detail Records have a status of "o" - Open.
Activate	While in Open status, only <u>estimate</u> parts and labor items can be entered. When it comes time to actually start work on a Repair Order for a customer, the Repair Order must be "activated" to allow <u>actual</u> parts and labor to be entered. To activate a Repair Order, press the << Activate Repair Order >> button on the Repair Order Header Record. This button will only be lit on Open orders. As a result of activating the order, the status is changed from "o" to "a" - Activated. Estimate parts and labor items can no longer be entered. All subsequent entries made to either the Detail (Parts) or Labor table will be actual items.
Close	When the Repair order has been activated and is in "a" status, the Activate button will change to say Close Repair Order . Once all actual item entries are complete, the Repair order can be closed by pressing this button. It is not possible to close a Repair order before it has been activated. If it is desired to cancel/delete an Open repair order, the header status can be changed to "cn" - Cancel. The order can also be deleted by pressing the < <delete>> icon and the order header along with all detail entries will be deleted. Note that a Repair work order with detail lines in "bo" status cannot be closed. All entries</delete>
	must first be "a" (Active) status before it can be closed. <i>Please refer to the WO Back Orders topic at the end of Sec. 4.4 for more details on handling back orders.</i>

4.8 Replace RW Equipment

Description

This section describes the process whereby R/W equipment is replaced to the Repair Order customer (i.e. unrepairable, too costly to repair, etc.). The original Repair order form created for the repair work of the equipment is used to generate the "Replacement" order.

Repair Entry/Maintenance		_ 0
com gan ganapane necoro rieno neno		
IIZ S MA LL		
Company Lichar Division has	Acti	vo (released) way
company horses monaton (spe	ACU	Order Date 07/26/00
		of set time 0, 12000
Customer sance Parce S	nolu Corperatu	
Employed average fremes se	ppry company Microsortem o	and an
CWS:430 JSUN	Microsystem co	inguter
Equip. Serial # hutest2	Custo	mer P/0 # 12345 Text *
Address Enumeral Tracking		Part Labor Text Summary
Nources [rmancial tracking]		
Bill To billing		Ship To main
Remco Supply Company2		Renco Supply Co. Warehouse
55 Charles Ave	-	899 Boxcar Lane
PO BOX 9876		Bldg. 1, Door 5
TACOMA IVA 98745 USA		TACOMA VKA 98745 USA
P.O. Box Residential		P.O. Box Residential
Charley Francis	Contact	Mr George
Charley Francis	Contact	Mr George

Press the **Replace Equipment** button and FLEXX will prompt "Are you sure you want to create new replacement workorder for this workorder?" Select Yes and FLEXX will automatically create a new Repair Order and display that order's Detail form.



Enter the replacement equipment SKU code and make changes to any other fields as required (i.e. Unit Price, etc.). You will also need to specify the serial number of the replacement equipment SKU. Press the **Serial Number** button and select the desired serial number from the displayed list by marking the "Selected" field. If the serial number has not been specified, on pressing <<Previous Form>>, FLEXX will prompt with message "Warning! Replacement equipment not specified". Once the equipment and serial number have been successfully entered, FLEXX will then transfer all warranty information from the original equipment to the replacement item (*see Sec. 3.7*) so that it will now have the same plan and expiry date as the original.

R/W Interface

Once this data has been saved, FLEXX will automatically update the following R/W tables with details of that item:

- Δ Equipment Maintenance (See Sec. 3.4)
- Δ Customer Equipment Maintenance (See Sec. 3.6)
- Δ Customer Equipment Warranty Maintenance (See Sec. 3.7)

If necessary, values can be changed from those generated, and other user - defined fields and tables will need to be entered (i.e. Equipment Auxiliary Plans - *See Sec. 3.8*).

This new Repair order can then be closed and invoiced as needed.

The original Repair Order opened for this equipment can now be processed in several different ways:

- Δ Send the equipment to vendor (for repair or replacement) See sec. 4.8.
- Δ Perform in-house repairs See Sec. 4.8

Access (<<Find>>) the original repair order.

2 Repair Entry/Maintenance	
Form Edit Database Record Field Help	
C 2 3 3 4 4 5 2 4 4	4 F FF
Company Tucker Division Inpe Active (order Date 08/17/00
Customer renco Renco Supply Company	
Equipment modemusr 56k X2/V.90 modem	
Equip. Serial # 12345 Customer P	/0 # RE12345 Text N
Address Financial Tracking	Part Labor Text Summary
Bill To billing Ship	To main
Remco Supply Company2 Rem	co Supply Co. Warehouse
56 Charles Ave 899	Boxcar Lane
PO BOX 9876 Bldg	1, Door 5
TACOMA IVA 98745 USA TAC	OMA VKA 98745 USA
P.O. Box C Residential P.O.	Box 🔽 Residential 🗖
Charley Francis Contact Mr G	eorge
Send To Vendor For Repair Complete In-House Re	pair Credit Printed Print

The buttons "Send to Vendor For Repair" and "Complete In-House Repair" will be lit.

Send to Vendor If the item is to be returned to the Warranty Vendor, enter the vendor's RMA number on the Tracking page and press the "**Send to Vendor for Repair**" button. If the RMA# field has not been entered, FLEXX will prompt with message "Must enter Vendor's RMA # in Tracking Page". Once the RMA number has been entered, FLEXX will mark the Repair order as sent to vendor (Bill Type set to "sv") and automatically allow printing of a Packing slip to be used when shipping the item. The order will remain in Active status.

The button previously labelled "Send to Vendor" will now show "**Receive from Vendor**". Once the item is returned from the vendor, press this button and FLEXX

will automatically receive the item into inventory (increase On Hand by 1 and mark serial number "ra" - Replaced/Available), mark the item as a "replacement" item (set "RWreplacement" flag on SKU Master Attributes), set the Bill Type to "rc" (Received), and close the repair order. It will also generate an 'adjustment' (type "ad") Inventory Movement record which is used to post the cost of the returned item to the GL. Run the Generate GL Transactions (Inventory Movement) from Inventory Control to post this record. The equipment item will then be available for future sales order or replacement Repair Order entry.

Repair In-House

Alternatively, if the repair equipment will not be returned to the vendor but be repaired in-house, press the "**Complete In-house Repair**" button. This function requires a "Repair Equipment Fee" price entry to be defined in the SKU Master Price Table for the equipment item as follows.

<<Find>>> the SKU Master for the equipment SKU and go to the Price table.

KU mod	enusr	_		Nodern US	R 56K				Company	hucker	
tock Lev	el				19.0 Stan	derd Cost	0.0	Margin	0.0	Teat	N
					Aver	age Cost	40.0				
wentory	Pricing	Vend	ions	Attribute	s Miscellan	eous	Show I	mee	Additional	Showl	mag
Eff. Date	Expiry Dat	е Тур	6	Whee	Customer	Qty	Price	UOM	Min. Price	Allos	v Dis
08/01/00		d	٠			1.0	75.0	EA.	0	0 F	
08/18/00		r				1.0	50.0	EA.	0	N 10	
			•								
			-							-14	
		E	-							Ē	
										Ē	
			detetetetetetetetetetetetetetetetetetet								
			e e le le le le le								

The Price Type must be "r", and a Price value must be entered.

FLEXX will then automatically create an entry in the Repair Order detail form for the repair charges with a status of "a" (Active) and a Unit Price of the value defined on the SKU Price Table for Price Type "r", and also set the status of any other detail entries (both parts and labor) to "nb" (Not Billable). The warranty status (on Customer

Equipment Warranty table - Sec. 3.7) will also be changed to "r" - returned. The Repair Order header will also be set to Bill Type "bv" - Bill Vendor which will cause FLEXX to only produce a Vendor invoice.

The Repair order can then be closed, and an invoice to the vendor can be generated. Since the order detail entry for the equipment repair charges is in status "a", FLEXX will invoice that amount. Use the RW Vendor Invoice Generation process to generate the invoice which will be made out to the vendor defined on the Warranty Plan Detail table "Warr. Bill to" field (*See Sec. 3.5*).

Once the order has been closed, the item will automatically be received into inventory (increase On Hand by 1 and mark serial number "ra" - Replaced/ Available) and marked as a "replacement" item (set "RWreplacement" flag on SKU Master Attributes). It will also generate an 'adjustment' (type "ad") Inventory Movement record which is used to post the cost of the returned item to the GL. Run the Generate GL Transactions (Inventory Movement) from Inventory Control to post this record. The equipment item will then be available for future sales order or replacement Repair Order entry.

This completes the process of replacing a R/W equipment item.

4.9 Repair Entry Text or RW Detail/Labor Text

Description

For a transaction selected using the Repair Entry/Maintenance screen, use the Repair Entry Text or RO Detail/Labor Text to:

- Δ Add unlimited comments about the Repair Order. For example, the text could be used to keep a historical record of changes made to the Repair Order. Enter as many lines as you want, then Press << Add/Update>>.
- Δ View text messages.
- Δ Update comments. Change as many lines as you want, then Press <<Add/Update>>.
- Δ Delete Comments.



WO Header Text



Parts Detail Text



Labor Detail Text



Earn Eat D Corn Eat D P	r Text	
Keyword	Test	
action	Opened on 11.26.01 @ 13.20 by HARRY	-
action	Activated on 11/26/01 @ 14:33 by HARRY	
action	Priority change to A1 on 11/25/01 @ 14:38 by HARRY	_
action	Priority change to B1 on 11/25/01 @ 14:38 by HARRY	=
		=
		=.

The Work Order Text screen appears in Find mode.

Fields

The following fields appear on the screen.

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Keyword	A word indicating the type of comment. Example: notes or info.		Y
Text	The comment.		Ν

Note:

The Header text table will contain "action" text indicating when the RO was created, activated, Priority changed, and closed. This can be used for tracking purposes, but is not used by FLEXX.

4.10 Repair Warranty Invoice Generation

Description

The Repair Warranty Invoice Generation routine is used to seamlessly create customer invoices in FLEXX Accounts Receivable based on Repair Order Header and Detail information. This process eliminates the need to enter the same information twice in Repair Warranty and Accounts Receivable. This invoice generation routine will allow you to:

- Δ Create Customer invoices in FLEXX Accounts Receivable.
- Allow selection of Repair Orders to be invoiced based on Customer, Cutoff date, Repair Order Number and Billable Flag.
- Δ Combine Repair Orders for the same customer together on one invoice.
- Δ Create invoices for specific RW Detail Lines through the use of the Invoiceable Flag.

The Invoice generation routine will invoice all Repair Orders that meet the selection criteria that also have a Repair Order header status of "c" - complete and are of Bill type "bc" - Billed on Completion. For Bill type "be" - Billed on Estimate, the Invoice generation routine looks to the Detail and Labor table to see if the Invoiceable flag has been selected. If it has and the invoiceable flag on the Repair Order Header has also been selected, an invoice will be generated.

This process will only invoice that portion of the Repair Order that is not covered by warranty. If the repair item is out of warranty or no warranty has been defined, the full amount will be invoiced to the customer. See the RW Vendor Invoice Generation description (*Sec. 4.11*) for information on warranty invoicing.

It is the Invoice generation routine that also results in reducing the stock level (Quantity on Hand) of inventoried SKU items on the Inventory table. Before it has been run, the SKU items used will be Committed (status "c").

Notes

It is possible through the use of Application Control setting to have the invoice number be generated the same as the WO number with a prefix.

Application	Туре	Description	Value	Company
rw	matchinvno	Invoice Number matching RW	Y (N default)	default

The 'Customer' invoice will be generated with a number the same as the Repair Order but prefixed with "C". Any associated Warranty Vendor invoice would have the same number but prefixed with "V".

The Repair Warranty Invoice Generation routine must be run before using the Generate GL Transactions from TB/RW (*See Sec. 4.12*). It is the process of running the Invoice Generation routine that sets up the billing & costing information that is used by the Generate GL Transaction routine.



The Repair Warranty Invoice Generation screen appears in Update Mode.

lepair Warranty Invo	nce Generation	
n Edit Fjeld Help		
19 / 8		
Selection Criteria		Generation Criteria
Company	lucker	
Customer	remco	Combine RWs? (*)
00000000		Batch Humber
RW Job		
RW Cutoff Date	08/16/00	
RW Starting No.	275	
RW Ending No.	284	idie
Processing: RW #		Seq No.
Generated Invoice		Through
l		

Select

FLEXX[®] - Repair & Warranty

Fields

Enter the following information to generate customer invoices.

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Selection	Criteria		
Company	The Company Code.	Session Default	Y
Customer	The Code for the specific customer to be selected or leave blank to select all customers.		
RW Job	An overall job contract used only in the FLEXX Time Billing module. Not used by Repair Warranty so default value must always be accepted.	%	Y
RW Cutoff Date	This date corresponds to the Repair Order Bill by date on the Work Order detail and the End Date when the labor was completed on the Labor table. FLEXX Repair Warranty Invoice Generation will select all Repair Orders with a Bill by date up to and including this date. The invoiceable flags on the RW Detail and Labor records must also be selected to be included in the Invoice Generation routine.	Session Default	Y
RW Starting & Ending No.	Range of Repair Orders to be selected. The Invoiceable flags on the RO header and Detail records must also be selected to be included in the Invoice Generation routine.	0 999999	Y
Generation	n Criteria		
Combine RW's?	If this option is selected, Repair Orders for the same customer will be combined and only one invoice generated. If this option is not selected, each Repair Order selected will produce one invoice.		
Invoice Date	The date to appear on the invoices created in FLEXX Accounts Receivable. FLEXX Repair/Warranty also uses this date in conjunction with the GL Period Table (See FLEXX Getting Started Manual) to determine what GL Period to appear on the resulting AR Invoices.	Session Default	Y
Batch Number	If the Use Batch flag is selected on the Session Defaults screen (See Sec. 2.0 Starting Repair & Warranty) a batch # can be assigned to the resulting invoices created in FLEXX. Each invoice will still be assigned a unique invoice number.		N
Start	Press the Start button to start the Repair Warranty Invoice Generation process.		
Processing: RW #	No end-user access. A display screen to monitor the progress of the invoice generation routine.	System Generated	
Generated Invoice Through	The number(s) of the invoice(s) generated. < <zoom>> on either field to access the invoice. The invoice(s) can be printed by pressing the Print button on the selected invoice(s).</zoom>	System Generated	

4.11 RW Vendor Invoice Generation

Description

The RW Vendor Invoice Generation process is used to seamlessly create Warranty Vendor Invoices in FLEXX Accounts Receivable. For this functionality to work, the Warranty Vendor must be set up as a customer on the Customer Master form (*See Getting Started Manual*). Once this has been done, it will then be necessary to call up the Vendor Master table for the warranty vendor and update the AR Customer Code field with the new customer code assigned to the Warranty Vendor. This way FLEXX knows the two are related.

This routine should only be used for Repair Orders that have already had all of the customer portion of the invoicing performed (*See Sec. 4.10*). If only a portion of the Repair Order has been invoiced to the customer, and an attempt is made to use the RW Vendor Invoice Generation, no Vendor invoice will be created. If there is no warranty eligibility on the repair item, there will be no Vendor invoice generated.



The RW Vendor Invoice Generation screen appears in Update mode.

9 / 8	
Selection Criteria Company lucker Warranty Plan % W/O Starting No. 940 W/O Ending Ho. 940 Warranty Vendor %	Generation Criteria Combine W/0's? Invoice Date 01/17/02 Batch Number Start Idle
Processing: W/0 #	Seq No.

Select

FLEXX[®] - Repair & Warranty 4.0 Working with R/W Transactions

Fields

The following fields appear on the screen.

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Selection Crite	eria	·	
Company	The Company Code.	Session Default	Y
Warranty Plan	The code for the specific warranty plan to be selected.	%	Y
WO Starting & Ending No.	Range of Repair Orders to be selected. The invoicable flags on the RO header and Detail records must also be selected to be included in the Invoice Generation routine.	0 999999	Y
Warranty Vendor	The Code representing the Warranty Vendor as defined on the Vendor Master.		Y
Generation Cr	iteria		
Combine Work Orders	If this option is selected, Repair Orders for the same vendor will be combined and only one invoice generated. Otherwise, each Repair Order selected will produce one invoice.	Checked	N
Invoice Date	The date to appear on the invoices created in FLEXX Accounts Receivable. The corresponding GL Period will also be entered on the invoice	Session Default	Y
Batch Number	If the use Batch flag is selected on the Session Default screen (See Sec. 2.0 Starting Repair & Warranty) a batch # can be assigned to the resulting invoices created in FLEXX. Each invoice will still be assigned a unique invoice number.		N
Start	Press Start to start the RW Vendor Invoice Generation Routine.		
Processing Work Order	No end user access. A display screen to monitor the progress of the invoice generation routine.	Session Generated	
Generated Invoice	The number(s) of the invoice(s) generated. < <zoom>> on either field to access the invoice. The invoice(s) can be printed by pressing the Print button on the selected invoice(s).</zoom>	System Generated	

Notes:

The RW Vendor Invoice Generation process will honor the warranty definitions specified on the Warranty Plan Detail table (*See Sec. 3.5*). A Warranty Vendor invoice will not be generated if:

- Δ the Manufacturer's Limits have been reached or exceeded, or
- Δ the Deductible is larger than the billed amount, or
- Δ the Warranty is expired (status "e") on the equipment.

4.12 Generate GL Transactions from Repair/ Warranty

Description

The Generate GL Transactions from TB/RW routine uses the RW detail and labor table information to generate a summary journal entry in FLEXX General Ledger. This journal entry is generated using the GL SKU Account code information as defined for each SKU in FLEXX Inventory Control SKU GL Table.

For <u>non-inventory</u> SKU items, FLEXX Time Billing debits the Cost of Goods Sold (COGS) Division/Account Number and credits the Expense Division/ Account Number. Costs are determined by multiplying the number of SKU Items used by the standard cost defined on the SKU Master.

For <u>inventoried</u> SKU items, FLEXX Time Billing debits the Cost of Goods Sold (COGS) Division/Account Number and credits the Inventory Division/Account Number. Costs are determined by multiplying the number of SKU Items used by the costing method of the SKU (i.e. Average, LIFO or FIFO).

Select



The Generate GL Transactions from TB/RW Screen appears in Update mode.

9/8		
Colordian Criteria		
Workorder	Repair/Warranty	
Company	tucker	
Division	Inpe	
GL Period	200401	
Generation Criteria		
GL Trans Date	01/14/04	
Batch #		
Git. Trans Desc.	hav	
		GIL Transaction
Start Idle		

FLEXX[®] - Repair & Warranty 4.0 Working with R/W Transactions

Fields

The following fields appear on the screen.

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Selection	Criteria		
Workorder Repair/ Warranty	These two buttons allow selection of either WO's or Repair Orders to be generated.	Repair/Warranty	Y
Company	The Company Code of the Work Orders for which a journal entry and costs will be generated.	Session Default	Y
Division	The Division Code of the Work Orders for which a journal entry and costs will be generated.	Session Default	Y
GL Period	The GL Period that will be used on the resulting journal entry in FLEXX General Ledger. This period field is also used as selection criteria to determine which Work Order Detail and Labor lines will be selected.	Session Default	Y
Generatio	on Criteria		
GL Trans Date	The date that will appear on the resulting journal entry in FLEXX General Ledger.	Session Default	Y
Batch #	If using batch control, the batch number to appear on the resulting journal entry in FLEXX General Ledger.		N
GL Trans Desc	End-user description to appear on the resulting journal entry in FLEXX General Ledger.		N
Start	Press this button to start the GL transaction generation.		
GL Transaction	The FLEXX General Ledger transaction number generated as a result of running this process.	System Generated	
4.13 Work Order Print Flag Update

Description

Once a Repair Order has been printed (*See Sec 7.6*), the Printed box will be checked on the Repair Order header record. If it is required to reprint a Repair Order, the print status must be changed to "N" before another printing can be accomplished. This procedure will do this.

Select



The Print Status update screen appears in Update mode.

dection Criteria	
Work / Repair Warranty Ord	er
C Work Order (F Bep	en Wernaldy Order
Company Code	riken
iersion Code	8
tart Work Order Bamber	74
nd Work Order Number	291
tarting Work Order Bate	06/24/99
nding Work Order Date	12/31/09
als: Criteria	
hange Print Status From	V.
hange Print Statue To	N N
Mereo a se a Pros	1. mar.

FLEXX[®] - Repair & Warranty 4.0 Working with R/W Transactions

Fields

The following fields appear on the screen.

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Work Repair/ Warranty Order	This print routine is also shared by the FLEXX Time/Billing module. As a result it is necessary to designate whether the print status update applies to work orders or repair orders.	Repair Warranty Order	Y
Company	The Company code.	Session Default	Y
Division	The Division code or accept the wild card to select all divisions.	*	Y
Start Work Order Number	The number of the first work order to be reprinted.	First Work Order/Repair Order Number	Y
End Work Order Number	The number of the last work order to be reprinted.	Last Work Order/Repair Order Number	Y
Starting Work Order Date	The Work Order date used to determine the range of work orders to select from.	Session Default	Y
Ending Work Order Date	The work order date used to determine the range of work orders to select from.	12/31/99	Y
Change Print Status From	The update/selection criteria as required.	Y	Y
Change Print Status To	The update/selection criteria as required.	N	Y
Start	Press the button to start the print status update routine.		

4.14 Repair Warranty Expiration

Description

The Repair Warranty Expiration process is used to review the warranty status of all R/W equipment defined in FLEXX, and if the expiry date is past, set the warranty status to Expired.

Select



The Repair Warranty Expiration screen appears in Update mode.

Ecrm Est Field Help
Selection Criteria
Company Jucker
Customer renco
Equipment %
Serial # %
Plan 🛸 🔳
RW Cutoff Date 12/31/01
Start Idle

The process accesses the Customer Equipment Warranty Maintenance table (*See Sec. 3.7*) and checks the Expiry Date value. It compares this value with the specified Cutoff Date value and if equal or earlier, will set the corresponding equipment warranty record to Expired (status "e").

It will also change the Equipment Maintenance Table and the Customer Equipment Maintenance Table status to "e".

FLEXX[®] - Repair & Warranty 4.0 Working with R/W Transactions

Fields The following fields appear on the screen.

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Company	The Company code.	Session Default	Y
Customer	The customer code to be used to select equipment. Use the wild card (%) if all customers are to be selected.	%	Ν
Equipment	The specific equipment code to be selected.	%	Ν
Serial #	The specific serial number to be selected.	%	Ν
Plan	The specific Warranty Plan code to be selected.	%	Ν
RW Cutoff Date	RW Cutoff The date to be used as the cutoff for the warranty expiry date. Date Image: Comparison of the state of the sta		Y
Start	Press start to run the process.		

5.0 Order Processing Integration

Description

This section describes the Order Processing functions that are integrated with Repair & Warranty processing. The following processes are described:

- Δ Sales Order Entry of R/W equipment
- Δ Serial Number selection
- Δ Warranty Plan selection, including extended warranty plans
- Δ Cancelling and/or Deleting detail entries
- Δ Order Return processing of R/W equipment

Note Refer to the Order Processing manual for complete details on all OP functions.

5.1 OP Order Entry

The OP Order Entry/Maintenance form is used to generate a RW Equipment sales order.

Select

Description

Order Processing	\rightarrow	Order Entry/ Maintenance	
---------------------	---------------	-----------------------------	--

The Order Entry/Maintenance screen appears in Find mode.

xm <u>E</u> dit <u>D</u> atabase <u>B</u> ecord Fjeld <u>H</u> elp	
39/8 8 8 8	
Order Type	Company Lucker Order Number 2849
C Factory C Transfer	Order Date 08/16/00
C Pre-Paid Bill Account	Open
Customer abcco The ABC Co. L	inited, incorporated
Customer PO 08451	Required Date 08/16/00
Description RW Equipment order	
	Printed Text N
Address Shipping Financial Summary	1
	Order Details
	Order Details
Bill To main	Ship To warehouse
Bill To main The ABC Co.	Ship To warehouse The ABC Co.
Bill Te main The ABC Co. 3033 King George Hwy.	Ship To warehouse The ABC Co. 1234 Main St.
Bill Te main The ABC Co. 3033 King George Hwy. Suite Twenty-Eight	Ship To warehouse The ABC Co. 1234 Main St. Door 5
Bill Te main The ABC Co. 3033 King George Hwy. Suite Twenty-Eight Vancouver BC V6A 3F4 CDA	Ship To warehouse The ABC Co. 1234 Main St. Door 5 Vancouver BC V4R 3D3 CDA
Bill Te main The ABC Co. 3033 King George Hwy. Suite Twenty-Eight Vancouver BC V6A 3F4 CDA P.O. Box Residential	Ship To warehouse The ABC Co. 1234 Main St. Door 5 Vancouver BC V4R 3D3 CDA P.0. Box Residential
Bill To main The ABC Co. 3033 King George Hwy. Suite Twenty-Eight Vancouver BC V6A 3F4 CDA P.O. Box Residential Mr. Billy Smith-Westonite	Ship To warehouse The ABC Co. 1234 Main St. Door 5 Vancouver BC V4R 3D3 CDA PJO. Box Residential Master Rudy George

Please refer to the Order Processing manual, sec. 3.1 for more detail on the Order Entry screen.

R/W SKU Entry

After saving the header screen, the Order Detail screen is displayed (in Update mode).

🖞 Order Detail								
Form Edit Database	Becord Fjeld Help							
99/ 8			▶I	(<u> </u>				
Part Humber	Sell UOM Quantity	Description	Sell Unit Price	Extended Price	Status T	kt Sell Price		
nodemuar	EA 💌 1.0	Modern USR 56K	67.5	67.50	n v			
warranty1	EA • 1.0	Extended Warranty 1	90.0	90.00	• • •			
	•							
	-				-			
	*							
	-				-	- E		
	-							
	-				•			
	*					I		
Edition	Cutoff	dot	Order Discount	0.0	1	Text		
Stock Level	Edition	Code	Total					
SIDER COVER	4.0 Level	0.0 Resource	weight 0.0	1 157.5	1			
Shipping Pricing			5	erial Number SK	U Subst.	Hotes		
Price	Type Discounts	Whole Order St	ocking Oty. 1.0	Dept .				
d			ICK UOM EA	SalesRep	009			
Seq 1 Sell I	List Price Net Unit I	Price Net Ext. Price	No. 1	Analysis		-		
Group	78.0	07.0 01.0 Ta	× / <u>·</u>					
Level 0 Cont	ainer Charge	0.0 Total 0.0	irenty just	_		_		
Envir	onmental Charge	0.0 Total 0.0 Inv	P2063	Original Order				
Rapid Entry	Equip Wrnty	Override Price Order	Return View Retur	n				

Enter the SKU code of the R/W equipment item being ordered. Since the item is defined as a Serialized SKU (Serialize flag checked - *See Sec. 5.4*), a serial number will need to be specified for each item ordered. To select a serial number, highlight the equipment item detail line and press the **Serial Number** button. This will display the Serial Number List screen.

eiect	Company SKU Code	Number List Database Becc Mucker Incker Incker	ord Fjeld			(444)	 	IJ	
	Selected	Serial Number	Plan		Wrty-Contract	Effective Dt.	Ex. Durat	ion Ex. Units	
		12349	2YR	•	ADC12349	08/17/00	6	month	•
	E	12350	1.0.0	Ŧ		******	0		× _
	Г			۲					*
	Г			٠					•
	E			۳					*
	E			Ŧ					•
	E			۳					*
	Г			•					-
	_			•					•
	Total	of Selected 1							
	Desc	USR Modern S/N 12	2349	_					

Select the desired Serial Number from the displayed list by marking the "Selected" box. You will also need to enter the warranty plan and contract codes as required. Press Add/ Update and FLEXX will prompt with message "Add extended warranty?" Answer No if not, and proceed with order entry. If Yes, FLEXX will automatically generate an additional detail entry for the extended warranty. This requires a definition in the SKU Master (Inventory Control) for the Extended Warranty SKU (*See Sec 5.5 for more information*).

- **R/W Interface** Once the detail data has been saved (<<Add/Update>>), FLEXX will automatically update the following R/W tables with details of that item:
 - Δ Equipment Maintenance (See Sec. 3.4)
 - Δ Customer Equipment Maintenance (See Sec. 3.6)
 - Δ Customer Equipment Warranty Maintenance (See Sec. 3.7)

If necessary, values can be changed from those generated, and other user-defined fields and tables will need to be entered (i.e. Equipment Auxiliary Plans - *see sec. 3.8*).

The order is now processed as per normal OP procedures as described in the Order Processing manual, Sec. 3.0.

5.2 Order Entry Cancel/Delete Processing

<i>R/W SKU Cancel/ Delete</i>	A R/W Equipment SKU entry can be cancelled and deleted if it is in open ("o") status. On changing the status to "cn" (cancel) and saving the entry, FLEXX will automatically delete the extended warranty entry, as well as all previously generated R/W table entries for this item. The item can now be deleted from the order if desired, and the order can be cancelled and/or deleted, or new entries made.
Extended Warranty SKU Cancel/Delete	The extended warranty SKU entry can be cancelled and deleted if it is in open ("o") status. Access the Serial Number List table (press the Serial Number button on Order Detail) and set the Ex. Duration field to 0 (zero), On Saving (< <add update="">>) this entry, FLEXX will automatically update the Customer Equipment Warranty Maintenance table with the new Expiry Date (<i>See Sec. 3.7</i>). This date will be the re-calculated value of the initial warranty duration less the extended duration of the cancelled extended SKU.</add>
Serial Number Cancel	FLEXX will allow the user to either cancel or change the Serial Number selection. To accomplish this, access the Serial Number List table (click on the Serial Number button from Order Detail) and un-check the "Selected" field on the desired entry. On saving this entry, FLEXX will automatically delete the extended warranty detail entry if one was entered, and delete the R/W table entries for this item (<i>Customer Equipment Warranty Maintenance table - See Sec. 3.7</i>).

5.3 R/W Order Returns

Description	This section describes the process used to return a R/W item, either the R/W equipment or the associated Extended Warranty SKU. Normal Order Return processing as described in the OP manual sec. 7.0 is used.
	This section will discuss only those items that are unique to the R/W order return process.
R/W Equipment	As described in the OP manual, only Invoiced items (status "in") can be returned.

On the Order Detail screen, highlight the entry that is to be returned, and press the Return button. The following screen will be displayed in Update mode:

		prorei.							
	Code	CW6-4	00						
turn Editi	in Code	1							
turn Grite	r Slander	22220	99						
turn Steel	k Gaaintity	A. Carlos		1.0					
enced Circle		F							
turn To th	widry:	R							
Baturn Selected	Secial Burrdeer	Plan		Mity-Confract	Effective D	Es. Dur	ation Ex. Uni	66 L.	
	Pass 001	14	•		06117/00	1	hear		-
P	Texas and				08/17/00	1	lyene		1
P	2854-002	t yr			and the second				
PLE	2954-002 2854-003	ş ha. Ş ha.			06/17/00	1	19mc	٠	
BLLL	2854-002 2854-003	tyr tyr			06/17/00	1	rear	•	
BLLLL	2854-002	t pr t pr			06rt 7/00	+	1444	• • •	

Mark the "Return Selected" field for the specific Serial Number desired, enter the Return Stock Quantity value and press the OK button. FLEXX will generate a new "Return" order with the Detail entries for the returned R/W equipment SKU as well as any Extended Warranty associated with it. This order will then need to be processed as per normal return processing (*See OP manual, Sec 7.0*). Once the Return order has been released/shipped (shipping is automatic on release of a return order), FLEXX will automatically update the R/W tables by deleting the returned equipment SKU.

Extended Warranty Return

It is also possible to return only the Extended Warranty SKU. This follows the standard return process as described in the *Order Processing manual (See OP Sec. 7.2 "Processing Returns from Original Order")*, where a new return order is generated for the item. Invoice Generation will then create a credit memo for the returned value.

Additionally on release./ship of the Return order, FLEXX will automatically update the Repair/Warranty tables by deleting the Extended Warranty entry and re-calculating the warranty Expiry Date (*See Sec. 3.7*).

5.4 Repair Warranty Equipment SKU Definition

Description

This section describes the parameters required to be defined on the Inventory Control SKU Master for a Repair Warranty equipment item. A R/W equipment item is considered to be a SKU item that when sold, will also be maintained by the "company" using the FLEXX Repair & Warranty module.

Definition

Only those definitions that are unique to the R/W equipment item will be discussed. *Refer to the Inventory Control manual, Sec 3.0 for complete details on all fields.*

SKUMester Form Edit Database Becord Field Help	
SKU modernusr Modern USR 56K	Company Jucker
Stock Level 20.0	Standard Cost 40.0 Text N Average Cost 40.0
Inventory Pricing Vendors Attributes Min	Show Edition Additional Show Image
Logical Order ✓ Tangible Critical Sell ✓ Pickable BOM N Partial ✓ Packable Fact. PO ✓ Backorder ✓ Inventory	Invoice Image: Constraint of the second se
Pallet Config. Recurring Cases 0 Layers 0 Container Recuring Times Type 0	Volume Units Height 0.0 Width 0.0 Stock UOM Type EA Length 0.0 Volume 0.0 Stock Units 0.0
Size 0.0 Dept. Size cattains Proc. Time Weight 0.0 Class cattains Lead Time	0 Serial Type se ▼ Max. 0 0 ** ▼ Safety Lv. 0.0

Required Settings:

- Δ Inventory On
- Δ Serialize On, with
- Δ Serial Type "se"
- Δ RWEquipment On

△ RWReplacement - On if this SKU can also be used as a replacement item. Note that even if this flag is not set, and the SKU is used as a replacement, FLEXX will prompt with a message and allow its use.

All other flags can be set as desired.

Serial Numbers

The R/W equipment SKU must also be defined with a serial number for each item in stock (On Hand). This is done using the Serial Number Table.



					Cer	npery lucim	
Serial Namber	SHII Codir	Whee	Location	Verder.	Status	Serial Cost	Í.
12349	modernusr	Index		xre		40.00	6
2000100521	nodemum	tran		SCT 8	1 2	10.00	
N67954	accenter.	8089		acre	0 .	32.00	
					1.2	1	
				L	2		
	1						
	4			L	. 2	1	
		1			. 2		5
Purchase Date 0.	naon 100 m [1	770	54	ile a Method	-	-	

The Serial Number entries can be made as required, including the warehouse where the item is located as well as the cost price of the particular item.

See the Inventory Control manual, Sec. 3.4 for more details on entering these

Pricing	The	Equipment SKU must also be defined with an effective price:
	Δ	Effective Date
	Δ	Price Type
	Δ	Warehouse (null for all)
	Δ	Customer (null for all customers)
	Δ	Quantity
	Δ	Discount Table

values.

 Δ Databyte

5.5 Extended Warranty SKU Description

Description

This section describes the parameters required to define the Extended Warranty SKU item. This SKU is considered to be an additional optional warranty plan, sold along with a R/W equipment SKU, and shown on the order and invoice as a separate entry.

Definition

Only those definitions that are unique to the Extended Warranty item will be discussed. *Refer to the Inventory Control manual, Sec. 3.0 for complete details on all fields.*

warraneyny	Extended Warran	ty - 1 Year		Company bucker
ock Level	0.0	Standard Cost	0.0	Test N
		Average Cost	0.0	
uniter lating lat	and an Attributor lan	least and a second	Show Edition	Additional Show Imag
ventory Pricing ve	endors withbutes Mi	scenaneous	SHOW CONST	Additional show imag
Logical 🔽 Orde	r Tangible	Invoice P		Domestic Sale
Critical Sell	Pickable	Serialize	Edition	RWEquipment
BOM N 💌 Parti	al 🔽 Packable 🛙	Calc. Volume	Recurring	RWReplacement
Fact D0 C Back	order inventory	Delete	Divergence 🗌	
Pack Port				
Pallet Config.	Resurring	Volume	Units	
Pallet Config.	Resurring	Volume Height	0.0 Catego	a <u>n I</u>
Pallet Config.	Resurring Interval Units Oty	Volume Height Width	0.0 0.0 0.0 Stock U	ny inv 💌 KOM Type EA
Pallet Config.	Resurring Interval Units Qty	Volume Height Width Length	0.0 Catego 0.0 Stock U 0.0 Sell U0	NY NY TYPE EA
Pallet Config. Cases 0 ayers 0 Container	Resurring Interval Units Qty Resuring Times	Volume Height Width Length Volume	0.0 Catego 0.0 Stock U 0.0 Selling 0.0 Selling	ry rw IOM Type EA M Type EA Factor 0

Required Settings

- Δ Logical **ON**
- Δ Tangible **OFF**
- Δ Inventory **OFF**
- Δ Invoice **ON**

	Δ Serialize - OFF
	Δ RWEquipment - OFF
	All other flags can be set as desired.
Pricing	The Extended Warranty SKU must also be defined with an effective price:
	Δ Effective Date
	Δ Price Type
	Δ Warehouse (null for all)
	Δ Customer (null for all)
	Δ Quantity
	Δ Discountable
	See the Inventory Control manual, Sec. 3.4 for more details on entering these values.

6.0 Quotation Manager Integration

Description This section describes the Quotation Manager functions that are integrated with Repair & Warranty processing. The following processes are described:

- Δ Quote entry of R/W equipment
- Δ Warranty Plan assignment
- Δ Sales Order creation

Note All the normal Quotation Management functions are available to the Repair & Warranty function. Refer to the Quotation Manager manual for complete details on all Quotation functions.

6.1 Quote Entry

Description

The Quotation Master form is used to generate a RW Equipment quote order.

Select



The Quotation Master screen appears in Find mode. Press <<Clear to Add>> to enter a new quote, or <<Find>> to find an existing quote.

理, Quotation Master	- 0	×
Eom Edit Database Becord Fjek	ld ∐elp	
C S 2 2 MA		
Order Type	Company Lucker Division Lape	
	Quote # 319 Date 08/22/00	-
Customer renco Remo	co Supply Company	
Contact AP Department	Text N Ope	n
Address Einencial Authorize	ation Section	1
Address Financial Address		
Bill To bill	ing Ship To main	
56 Charles Ave	899 Boxcar Lane	
PO BOX 9876	Bkig. 1, Door 5	
TACOMA WA 98745	USA TACOMA WA 98745 USA	
P.O. Box Residential	USA TACOMA JAVA 198745 USA	
TACOMA VVA 98745 P.O. Box Residential 206-987-0524	USA TACOMA JAVA 198745 USA P.O. Box C Residential C 206-987-0524	
TACOMA /VA 98745 P.O. Box Residential 206-987-0524 123-123-1234	USA TACOMA JAVA 98745 USA I P.O. Box Residential 206-987-8524	
TACOMA WA 98745 P.O. Box Residential 206-987-8524 123-123-1234	USA TACOMA JAVA 98745 USA	

Please refer to the Quotation Manager manual for more detail on the Quotation Master screen.

6.2 Quote Detail Entry

Description

Quote Detail entries are performed in a two-step process:

- Δ Sections Maintenance entry
- Δ Quotation Detail entry

This section will describe the process from a R/W Equipment entry perspective only. Please refer to the Quotation Manager manual for complete details on all the fields.

Sections Maintenance Entry

Quotation Management Menu	\rightarrow	Quotation Master	\rightarrow	Press Section button	\rightarrow	Sections Maintenance
---------------------------------	---------------	---------------------	---------------	-------------------------	---------------	-------------------------

The Sections Maintenance screen appears in Update mode...

뱼s	ections Maintenance							-	
Eom	Edit Database Becord Field Help								
đ	9 / 8 MA B	E	2 14	44 4 3	> >> >1				
	Co	mρ	eny buck	tr 01	der No.	0 Quote Ho.		319	
No.	Section Title		Set Markuo	Actual Markuo	Section Price	Section Cost	1	Teart	
1	Guote	٠	0	40.7407	67	5	40	N	-
		_							
		_							
		_			L		_		
		_							
L		_					_	-	
H		_					_	-	
H		_			<u> </u>	_	_	-	
1				1	1	1			-
	uttacion I para I								
_	Decal		Total	40.7407	67	5	40		

Enter the Section Title and press Enter (or Add/Update). FLEXX will then display the Detail screen.

Quote Detail Entry



The Quotation Detail screen appears in Update mode...

Detail Quotation	Record Field Help							_ [D X
99% B			4 44	4 F	>			
Company	hicker Quotat	ons File	ucte			Warehouse	, main	
Total Markup	74.5032 Tota	Price		157.5	Total Cost	40	Text N	Sell
SKU Code	Description			Sell UOM	Quantity	Stock Unit Price 5	Stock Unit Cost	Priced?
modemusr	Modern USR 55K		**	EA 💌	1	67.5		40 🛛 🔺
warranty1	Edeneded Warranty	1		EA 💌	1	90		0
				<u> </u>				
	<u> </u>			-	<u> </u>			_ [
								_ 5
					<u> </u>	<u> </u>		- 21
			_		1	<u> </u>		- 20
			_	<u> </u>	1	<u> </u>		- 20
					1	<u> </u>		- 21
						<u> </u>		- 20
	+			1	1	<u> </u>		- 논란
Use Latest Edition 1	Sales Rep.	0029		Recurri	ing Interval	SKU Sub	et Espmő V	fenty
Seq 2 Edition	n N	Invoiceabl	e Y	Units F	······ • •	y 0 Stock UOM	EA	
Group	en Dete	Inventory	N	Times	0	Stocking Q	Hyl.	1
Level 0 Statue	a 💌	BOM	Y	Stock Le	sei	4 Edition Lev	vel 🗌	

Enter the RW equipment code into the SKU Code field with the desired quantity (*See Sec. 5.4 for Equipment SKU definition*). Make any other changes as desired (Price, Sell UOM, etc.) and save (Add/Update) the entry.

It is also possible at this time to specify Extended Warranty to be added to the quote. To accomplish this, press the **Eqpmnt Wrnty** button, and the R/W Equipment Maintenance form (*See Sec. 3.4*) is displayed. Add or change any entries as desired (i.e. user fields), and press the **Customer Equipment** button to access the Customer Equipment Maintenance form (*See Sec. 3.6*). Again, changes and/or additions can be made to this form as desired. Press the **Customer Wrty Plan** button and the Customer Equipment Warranty Maintenance form will be displayed (*See Sec. 3.7*). Enter the desired extended warranty plan in the **Ext. Wrnty Duration** and **Units** fields, Add/Update the entry, and return (Previous Form) to the Quotation Detail screen. This process will result in the extended warranty SKU to be automatically entered into the quote at the price defined in the SKU Price table (*See Sec. 5.5 for Warranty SKU definition*).

Sales Order Creation

Once this Quote is accepted by the customer, it will need to be transferred to a Sales Order in OP. This is accomplished by pressing the **Create Order** button on the Quotation Master (header) form.

As per normal quote entry procedures, the quote may require authorization if the user entering the quote is not defined with the necessary user authority level (*See Getting Started manual, User Authorization "slsmarkup" description*). To authorize the quote, press the **Authorize** button on the Sections form, and enter the 'authority' user ID and password. Once authorized, the quote can be transferred to OP.

Note that an actual Serial Number will only be selected when the sales order is released (*OP Order Release process*). FLEXX will automatically select the next available number from the Serial Number List defined for the quote/ordered Equipment SKU.

7.0 Extracting Information

Description

This Section describes:

- Δ How to do on-screen inquiries with regards to the status of Repair Orders, Customer Equipment history and Repair & Warranty Summaries.
- Δ Printing standard reports.

7.1 Customer Equipment Maintenance

Description

Use the Customer Equipment Maintenance screen as described in *Sec.3.6 to* review equipment maintenance information and the equipment they relate to.

Select



By entering different search criteria in the various fields, the following values can be displayed:

- Δ Customer's equipment complete with Serial Numbers and Warranty Plans,
- Δ Purchase order number and date
- Δ Detailed equipment description

This screen is also used to access the Customer Equipment Warranty screen (See Sec. 7.2).

7.2 Customer Equipment Warranty Maintenance

Description

Use the Customer Equipment Warranty Maintenance screen as described in *Sec.3.7 to* review equipment warranty plan information and the equipment they relate to.

Select



By entering different search criteria in the various fields, the following values can be displayed:

- Δ Warranty Plans
- Δ Warranty expiry date
- Δ Warranty Parts and Labor amounts already used

7.3 Repair & Warranty Summary

Description

This is a query only screen, no update of Repair transactions are allowed. The Work Order Summary screen shows a summary of the charges that have been generated as a result of performing work on the order. The form summarizes both estimates and actuals, as well as showing the impact of any warranty work.

Select



🕺 Work Order Sum	mary		_ 0 2
Eorm <u>E</u> dit Fjeld <u>H</u>	elp		
49 % 3			
Compa	ny <mark>lucher</mark> D	ivision tope	W/0# 000297
	PARTS	LABOR	TOTAL
Estimate	0.00	0.00	0.00
Less Warranty	0.00	0.00	0.00
Deductible	0.00	0.00	0.00
Net Estimate	0.00	0.00	0.00
Actual	602.82	900.00	1,502.82
Less Warranty	0.00	0.00	0.00
Deductible	0.00	0.00	0.00
Net Actual	602.82	900.00	1,502.82
Plus Tax	150.11	224.40	374.51
Total Automation I	763.02	1 124 40	4 977 22

The Repair & Warranty Summary screen appears in Update mode.

The displayed fields are self-explanatory.

7.4 Repair Warranty Equipment Customer History

Description

This is a query only screen, no update of R/W transactions is allowed. This form provides an overview of the status of each Repair Order and can be viewed by Equipment, Customer and/or Repair/Warranty Number.

Select



The History screen appears in FIND mode. No updates allowed.

🗏 Repair Warr	anty Equipment/(Customer History						-	
Eorn Edit Date	abase <u>R</u> ecord Fi	jeld <u>H</u> elp							
39%	8 M R		44 4 5 55 51						
			Company lucker	Division	ispe 4	Custome	renco		
FBM#	Equipment	Equip. Serial-Number	Customer P0 #	Rec Date	Act Date	Status	Amount		
271	nodenusr	123x4	123	04/26/00	04/26/00	in	81	0.00	-
348	modernusr	123x4	re455	08/08/00	08/15/00	a	74	1.25	
								_	
<u> </u>	<u> </u>			<u> </u>				_	
L								-	
L				<u> </u>	<u> </u>			-	
<u> </u>				<u> </u>	<u> </u>			_	
i	i			<u> </u>	<u> </u>			_	
	1								
								_	
L					<u> </u>			_	-
1	1	1	1		1	1			-
Job Code S	ihip To Shi	ip Via Comment					Total		
	main loc	al Almost 2 yea	rs old modem.				1,5	51.25	

Fields

Use the following fields to select the history needed.

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Company	The Company Code of the company appearing on the Repair Order Header or leave blank to view all companies.	RW Header	
Division	The Division Code of the division appearing on the Repair Order Header or leave blank to view all divisions.	RW Header	
Customer	The Customer Code to retrieve the customer history or leave blank to see all customer history records.		N
RW#	The Repair Order number or leave blank to see all RW orders.	RW Header	N
Equipment	The Equipment Code to retrieve the history of or leave blank to see all equipment history records.	RW Header	N
Equip Serial Number	The Equipment serial number to retrieve the history of or leave blank to see all equipment history records.	RW Header	
Customer PO	The Customer PO number appearing on the Repair Order Header.	RW Header	N
Received Date	The order date of the Repair Order.	N	
Act. Date	The date the Repair Order was activated.	RW Header	
Status	The status of the Repair Order. Can be:		
	• o - Open		
	• a - Active		
	• c - Complete		
	• in - Invoiced		
	• cr - Credit Hold		
	• ch - Customer Hold		
	• cn - Cancelled		
	See Sec. 4.2 for more detail.		
Amount	The amount of the selected Repair Order.		
Job Code	The Job Code associated with the Repair Order if FLEXX Project Management is being used.	RW Header	N
Ship To	The ship to code identifying where the completed Repair Order can be shipped.		
Ship Via	The shipping method used.		
Comment	The comment field from the RW header.	RW Header	
Total	The Total amount of all listed Repair Orders.		

7.5 Search Work Order Text

Description

The Search Work Order Text form is used to perform searches on the data entered into the WO Text Table (*See Sec. 4.3*).

Select

Time Billing Menu	\rightarrow	Search Work Order Text
----------------------	---------------	---------------------------

The Search Work Order Text form is displayed in Find mode.

Search By Workorder Text			
en Edit D	Intebace Becord Field Help		
9992			
C Requests i Results ⊂ Comments I Case Insensitive			
Repair W Customer	farranty Company Lucker WO # 121		
cher	couldn't stupicate problem		
етсо	No problem found.		
adams	Milliant's Test report for unknown problem.		
renco	THis is problem text		
renco	Problem Text		
soprano	Problems generating GL Transactions.		
aone	Problem with the widget on number 1		
renco	Problem Line 1		
renco	Problem line 2		
renco	Problem line 3		

Fields

Enter the following information to view Work Order Transactions

Field	Entry
Техt Туре	These 'buttons' are used to specify the WO Text type to be searched. If any one is selected, FLEXX will search only that section of the Text table. If they are all left blank, FLEXX will search all Text table sections for the text. These buttons will then show which section the 'found' text is recorded in.
Case Insensitive	This flag is used to indicate whether or not the search is to be case insensitive.

Field	Entry
Company	The Company code.
WO #	Will display the WO number where the 'found' text data was entered.
Customer	To perform a search of text for a particular customer, enter the Customer code. Otherwise leave blank. When the requested text is found, this field will contain the Customer code of the WO where the 'found' text data was entered.
Text	To perform a search, enter the search argument (the value to be located) in this field. As many or as few characters can be entered as desired. However, they must then all be in the string as entered. Also, the use of wildcards will need to be used to find the imbedded text.
	E.g. To search for the word "problem" imbedded in the text data, enter %problem%. This will find all representations of "problem" in all sections of the Text Table.
	E.g. To search the text where the entry begins with the word "problem", the leading % is not required; enter problem%. This will find all text where the entry starts with "problem" in any case.

7.6 Printing Standard Repair & Warranty Reports

Description

Reporting with Repair & Warranty is the same as in all FLEXX Modules.

The following table lists the standard RW Reports.

Report Code	Report Title	Description
rwedit	Repair Warranty Invoice Edit Report	Acts like a pre-invoice report. Totals parts, labor and applicable taxes to display the complete charge to the customer.
rwlabor	Repair Warranty Labor Report	Report showing number of hours worked by each employee by month.
rworder	Repair Warranty Order Report	Prints the actual Repair Work Order.
rwpack	Repair Warranty Packing Slip	The Packing slip of the selected Repair Order(s).
rwprop	Repair/Warranty Proposal	A proposal report for the selected RW repair orders. It will default to only the "est" (Estimate) items, but can be selected for Actuals as well.

Procedure To Print a Repair & Warranty Report:

- Δ Select **Report Selection** from the Repair & Warranty Menu.
- Δ Position your cursor on the report you want to print.
- Δ <<Press Select Report>>. The report selection criteria appears along with the report title and control number.
- Δ Enter the selection criteria. The following table indicates which fields you must enter criteria into to select the report.

Error Edit Database Becord Fjeld Belp	
Chart of Accounts	Report Run # 10008285
V Print Strout V Fax V File C templohart.roi	Ropies 1
Start Dete: Schedule Type: At Or End Date: Day of Week: That Run Time: Day of Month: Priority: 1 0 Ran Remote Preview	Xe Y Status: 5 1000 Print parameters page 1000 F Orfre Data Ran Local Cancel

 Δ <<Press Run Report>> to display the following printing options.

Fields

Enter the following information to print the report.

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd
Print	Select the print box to send the report output to a printer.		Y
Print Device	The printer name. This will be the printer specified as the Default on the User Master for this user.	default	Y
# Copies	Enter the number of copies of the report desired.	1	Y
Fax	Select the fax box to fax the report. This functionality only works if fax software has been installed and configured to FLEXX specifications.		Y
Fax Number	Enter the fax telephone number.		Y
File	Select the file box to send the report output to a file, otherwise leave blank. This file can be used to reprint the report at any time.		Y
File Name	The user-defined name of the file to send the output to. Your System Administrator sets up this field.	System Generated	
Mail	Select the Mail box to have the report server send you an e-mail on print completion. This functionality only works when reports are being "scheduled".	User Master	N
Mail Address	The e-mail address to be used.	User Master	
Attach report to email	Select this box to have the report "rox" file sent to the designated e-mail address as an attachment. If Actuate is loaded the report can then be viewed or printed.		

Field	Entry	Default	Reqd	
The following field	The following fields are only active (lit) if the FLEXX Report Server is installed and active.			
Start Date	The date to start the printing schedule for this report.	Session Default	Y	
End Date	The date when the print schedule is to end.	Session Default	Y	
Run Time	The time of day when the print schedule is to be started.	Internal Time Clock	Y	
Priority	The scheduling priority. Once the report scheduler has determined which reports are eligible to be run for the specified date or time, they are then prioritized with 1000 being the highest and 0 the lowest priority.	1		
Schedule Type	The type of schedule to use; can be:	At Once		
	 At Once – to be run immediately. This is the only option for Preview or Run Local. 			
	Run Once – run only once (no repeats).			
	 Daily – run schedule each day for the period entered. 			
	Weekly – run the schedule once a week.			
	Monthly – run the schedule once a month			
Day of Week	The day of the week the report is to be scheduled.	Session Default		
Day of Month	The month date the report is to be scheduled.	Session		
	Note that when defining the Day of Week or Day of Month settings, only one or the other can be set. FLEXX will enter the other corresponding value to match.	Default		
Status		s		
Print Parameters Page	Select this box to have a cover sheet printed with the report, displaying the selection criteria used to produce the report. This can be controlled with the Application Control variable <i>parampage</i> setting.	marked		
Buttons				
Run Remote	Press this button to send the report to the Report Scheduler to be printed.			
Preview	Press this button to preview the report only. It can be printed from the preview screen.			
Run Local	Press this button to print the report on the local printer (i.e. not schedule the printin	ng)		
Cancel	Press Cancel to cancel the operation. This is the same as pressing < <previous form="">>. It will not cancel printing if the report has already been sent to the printer or scheduler.</previous>			

8.0 Credit Management

Description	FLEXX Order Processing, Time Billing and Repair/Warranty make use of customer credit checking. Credit checking can be set up to check a customers credit limit and prompt when the limit is about to be exceeded. Customers can also be made inactive, put on credit hold with override and put on full credit hold with no override. Status settings can be changed at any time if needed.
Setting Customer Status	To set a customer status, find the desired customer in FLEXX Customer Master (See Getting Started Manual) and depending upon the severity of the credit problem you can do the following;
Notes	The default Credit Flag status of '0' signifies a customer with a normal credit. FLEXX does not check the customer credit flag status when entering transactions directly into Accounts Receivable.
	If there is to be no credit checking done for a customer, set the Credit Flag to '3' and all normal credit checking will be bypassed at order entry.
Setting Customer Credit Limit	To set a Customer Credit Limit, find the desired customer in FLEXX Customer Master (See Getting Started Manual) and select the Financial Tab. In the field, Credit Limit, enter the appropriate credit limit. The default setting is 0.00 which implies unlimited credit. When a transaction is entered in FLEXX Order Processing, Time Billing and/or Repair/Warranty, FLEXX checks the amount of the transaction being entered, adds the amount to the Customer Balance figure and checks the total against the figure entered in the Credit Limit field.
	Δ Make the customer inactive. A customer with an inactive status can not have any transactions entered for him at all. The only exception to this would be in FLEXX Accounts Receivable. If a customer has a status of inactive and has several invoices outstanding, it is still possible to enter any subsequent receipts. If an attempt is made the following error message will appear "Customer is inactive".
	△ Assign the customer a Credit Flag status of "1" - Credit Hold - No Override. A customer with this status can not have any transactions entered in FLEXX Order Processing, Time Billing or Repair/Warranty. If an attempt is made the following error message will appear "Warning! This customer has a credit hold with NO override status

∆ Assign a customer a Credit Flag status of "2" - Credit Hold with override. A customer with this status can have transactions entered in FLEXX Order Processing, Time Billing or Repair/Warranty. However, when these transactions are entered, a message appears stating that the customer is subject to "Credit Hold with override". Press okay and you can continue to enter the transaction. This status serves only as a prompt in the FLEXX Time Billing and Repair Warranty modules. In FLEXX Order Processing a status of Credit Hold with Override will allow you to enter the order but the order header will have a status of "cr" - credit hold. No further processing of the order will be allowed until it has been authorized and the header status changed to "o" - open.

Credit Approval

There exists in the FLEXX Order Processing module a credit approval routine. This routine applies to sales orders with a status of "cr" - credit hold only. An order with a status of "cr" can be created and its' details entered but no further processing can take place (i.e. the Product Release Process ignores it). For a sales order on credit hold to be processed it must first be approved. Only a person with the appropriate authorization rights (granted as part of user setup - See FLEXX Administration Guide for further information) can approve a sales order on credit hold.

As a result of this approval, the status of the order header goes from "cr" - credit hold to "o" - open. The order can now be processed as normal. To approve a credit hold sales order, find the order and press the "Credit" button. A Credit Hold Release form will appear with the default values identifying the person who is logged in. A password is required to be entered. As long as the person who is logged in has been granted the appropriate authorization rights, has a sufficient dollar limit assigned and a correct password, the order header status will be updated from "cr" - credit hold to "o" - open.